Southwest Microwave, Inc.

**Security Systems Division** 



## Universal Installation Service Tool II Technical Manual



#### **Trademark Notice and Certifications**

INTREPID<sup>TM</sup>, MicroPoint<sup>TM</sup> and MicroTrack<sup>TM</sup> are registered trademarks of Southwest Microwave, Inc. Copyright 1995 and 2011 Southwest Microwave, Inc. All rights Reserved.

Windows<sup>™</sup>, XP, Vista and 7 are registered trademarks of Microsoft Corp.

Copyright Southwest Microwave, Inc. July 2011

Southwest Microwave, Inc. 9055 South McKemy Street Tempe, Arizona 85284-2946

Tel: (480) 783-0201 Fax: (480) 783-0401 Email: <u>infossd@southwestmicrowave.com</u> Web: www.southwestmicrowave.com

## **Table of Contents**

1.	Introduction	5
2.	Software Installation	5
3.	Universal Installation Service Tool II	10
5.		. 10
3	.1 Connection Screen	. 11
	3.1.1 Direct Connect	
	3.1.2 Controller	. 12
	3.1.3 Diaganostics	
	3.1.4 Supported Devices	. 13
Mic	croPoint II	. 15
4.	MicroPoint II Installation Service Tool	. 16
4	.1 Sensor	
	4.1.1 Sensor Information	
	4.1.2 Sensor Settings	
	4.1.2.1 Sensor ID Tag	
	4.1.2.2 Sensor Date/Time	
	4.1.2.3 Response Timer Value	
	4.1.2.4 Cable A Status – Cable B Status	
	4.1.2.5 Reboot Sensor	
4	<ul><li>4.1.2.6 Restore Factory Defaults</li><li>.2 Cable A and Cable B</li></ul>	
4		
	<ul><li>4.2.1 Configuration Parameters</li><li>4.2.1.1 Analog Channel Gain Setting</li></ul>	
	4.2.1.1       Analog Chamer Gam Setting	
	4.2.1.2 Intergrator Sample Lengur 4.2.1.3 Threshold Factor	
	4.2.1.5 Threshold Factor	
	4.2.1.4 Alarm Mask Time	
	4.2.1.5 Alarm Hold Time	
	4.2.1.0 Alarm Hold Time	
	4.2.3 Target	
	4.2.4 Target Location	
	4.2.5 Incremental Threshold Editor	
	4.2.6 Incremental Enable/Disbale Editor	
	4.2.7 Detection Level Editor	
	4.2.8 Detection Window Editor	
4	.3 External Inputs	
	.4 Alarm History	
	4.4.1 Erase Alarm History	
	4.4.2 Retrieve from Device	
	4.4.2.1 Alarm Counts	
	4.1.2.2 Alarm Scatter	
	4.1.2.3 Event Counts	
	4.1.2.4 Event Scatter	. 45

4.5 S	oftware Setup and Testing	46
4.5.1	Software Setup	46
4.5.2	Testing	46
MicroTra	nck II	48
5. Micro	oTrack II Installation Service Tool	49
5.1 S	Sensor Parameters	49
5.1.1	Sensor ID Tag	50
5.1.2	Sensor Date/Time	50
5.1.3	Response Timer Valye	50
5.1.4	Cable Pair A Status – Cable Pair B Status	51
5.1.5	Reboot Sensor	52
5.1.6	Clear Site Information	52
5.1.7	Restore Factory Defaults	52
5.1.8	Sensor Address	52
5.1.9	Sweep Channel Pair	
5.1.10	Sensor Information	52
5.2 0	Cable Pair A and Cable Pair B	53
5.2.1	Parameters	54
5.2.	1.1 Clutter Threshold Factor	54
5.2.	1.2 Target Input Attenuation	55
5.2.	1.3 Security Level	56
5.2.	1.4 Alarm Threshold Factor	56
5.2.	1.5 Alarm Mask Time	57
5.2.	1.6 Alarm Hold Window	58
5.2.2	Quadrature Clutter	59
5.2.3	Clutter Location	60
5.2.4	Quadrature Target	60
5.2.5	Target Location	
5.2.6	Incremental Threshold	
5.2.7	Incremental Enable/Disbale	65
5.2.8	Target Location Alarm	
	Alarm History	
5.3.1		
5.3.2	Retrieve from Device	
5.3.3	Alarm Counts	
5.3.4	Alarm Scatter	
	Software Setup and Testing	
5.4.1	Software Setup	
5.4.2	Testing	
2		

### **1.0 Introduction**

The Universal Installation Tool II (UIST II) is software used with INTREPID<sup>TM</sup> Series II family of products. Its function is to configure the detection parameters of the MicroPoint<sup>TM</sup> II, MicroTrack<sup>TM</sup> II and Microwave 330 sensors. It is provided on a CD.

The UIST II is an application program designed to run on a standard PC or laptop running Windows XP<sup>TM</sup> (with \*.NET Framework 3.5 or higher, SP3), Windows Vista<sup>TM</sup> or Windows 7<sup>TM</sup> operating system.

Currently the UIST II has five (5) languages available in its program. The languages are: English, Spanish, Chinese, Russina and Korean.

This manual is divided into three (3) sections. These sections cover the MicroPoint II Fence Detection System, MicroTrack II Buried Cable System and Model 330 Microwave Intrusion Detection System.

### 2.0 Software Installation

Prior to the software installation all programs must be exited or closed or the software may not load correctly. If using a Windows XP machine be sure that it has the \*.NET Framework (version 3.5 or higher) installed with service pack 3.

- **2.1** Insert CD into the proper drive and choose run from the start menu.
- **2.2** Type d:\setup.exe and click OK (or appropriate drive).
- **2.3** The "Run" dialog box as shown in Figure 2.1 will open.



Figure 2.1 – Run Program Screen

**2.4** The "License Agreement" dialog box will open as shown in Figure 2.2. This dialog box will only show if the .NET Framework is not currently installed on the PC. Select "Accept" to continue loading the software. The setup will initialize and configure components. This function may take several minutes to complete.

🐞 Universal Installation Service Tool II Setup	×
For the following components:	
.NET Framework 3.5 SP1	
Please read the following license agreement. Press the page down key see the rest of the agreement.	/ to
MICROSOFT SOFTWARE SUPPLEMENTAL LICENSE TERMS	
MICROSOFT .NET FRAMEWORK 3.5 FOR MICROSOFT WINDOWS OPERATING SYSTEM	•
View EULA for printing	
Do you accept the terms of the pending License Agreemer	nt?
If you choose Don't Accept, install will close. To install you must accep this agreement.	)t
Accept Don't Accept	

Figure 2.2 – License Agreement

**2.5** After all components have been configured the UIST II splash screen as shown in Figure 2.3 will open. Select "Next" to continue the installation process or select "Cancel" to end the installation.

🕞 Universal Installation Service Tool II	<u> </u>
UNIVERSAL INSTALLATION / SERVICE TOOL II (UIST II)	SOUTHWEST
Cancel < Back	<u>N</u> ext>

Figure 2.3 – Splash Screen

**2.6** Selecting "Next" from the splash screen will open the "UIST II Setup Wizard" as shown in Figure 2.4. Select "Next" to continue the setup or "Back" to step back to the previous screen or "Cancel" to stop the installation.

记 Universal Installation Service Tool II	
Welcome to the UIST II Setup Wizard	SOUTHWEST
The installer will guide you through the steps required to install Universal Installati on your computer.	on Service Tool II
WARNING: This computer program is protected by copyright law and internation. Unauthorized duplication or distribution of this program, or any portion of it, may re or criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible unde Cancel < Back	esult in severe civil

Figure 2.4 – UIST II Setup Wizard

**2.7** Selecting "Next" from the Setup Wizard will open the "Select Installation Folder" screen as shown in Figure 2.5. It is recommended to install the software to the default "Program Files" folder on the PC.

🔂 Universal Installation Service Tool	II	
Select Installation Folder		SOUTHWEST
The installer will install Universal Installation	Service Tool II to the following	folder.
To install in this folder, click "Next". To inst	all to a different folder, enter it be	elow or click "Browse".
<u>F</u> older:		
C:\Program Files\Universal Installation	Service Tool II\	Browse
		<u>D</u> isk Cost
Install Universal Installation Service Too	III for yourself, or for anyone who	o uses this computer:
• Everyone		
O Just <u>m</u> e		
	Cancel < <u>B</u> ack	<u>N</u> ext >

Figure 2.5 – Installation Folder Options

If a different destination is required, type in the location or select the "Browse" button to locate the destination. Selecting "Disk Cost" will show the file size to be installed and available hard drive space. "Everyone" and "Just me" are permissions to use the program on the PC with the loaded software.

**2.8** Selecting "Next" from the Select Installation Folder will open the "Confirm Installation" screen as shown in Figure 2.6. This will confirm that the UIST II is ready to be installed on the PC.



*Figure 2.6 – Confirm Installation* 

**2.9** Selecting "Next" from the Confirm Installation will open the "Installing Universal Installation Service Tool II" screen as shown in Figure 2.7. The blue progress bar will increase showing the progress of the software installation. Once completed, select "Next" to continue the setup or "Back" to step back to the previous screen or "Cancel" to stop the installation.



Figure 2.7 – Installing Universal Installation Service Tool II

**2.10** Once the "Next" button is selected from the Installing Universal Installation Service Tool II, the "Installation Complete" screen as shown in Figure 2.8 will open. This will be the indication that the software has been successfully installed. Select "Close" to exit the installation.



Figure 2.8 – Installation Complete

## 3.0 Universal Installation Service Tool II

To start the Universal Installation Service Tool II (UIST II) program, double click the shortcut icon that has been created on the desktop or use the Start/All Programs menu to open the main screen as shown in Figure 3.1.



Figure 3.1 – UIST II Main Screen

A "Choose Language" dialog box will open for default language selection as shown in Figure 3.1. Available languages are: English, Spanish, Chinese, Russian and Korean. Select the language that will be used to operate the software. Selecting "OK" will open the "Connect" screen as shown in Figure 3.2. Note: Clicking the screen will skip the delay time for opening Figure 3.2.

Universal Installation Service Tool	×
File English (United States)    About	
Direct Connect Controller Diagnostics Supported Devices	
Com Channel Com Channel COM1	

Figure 3.2 – Connect Screen

#### **3.1** Connection Screen

The "Connect" screen as shown in Figure 3.2 will be used to set the way the computer communicates to the MicroPoint<sup>TM</sup> II, MicroTrack<sup>TM</sup> II or Model 330 Microwave Link by either a direct connection or through the GCM II "Controller". There is also a "Diagnostics Tab" and a "Supported Devices" tab. The language can also be changed by using the pull down tab next to "File". The "File" menu allows for opening an Alarm History file. The "About" menu provides information about the UIST II program.

#### 3.1.1 Direct Connect

The "Direct Connect" tab allows for a direct connection from a laptop or desktop PC to the PM II, MTP II or Model 330 Microwave Receiver RS232 configuration port. These ports are dB9 connectors. A serial cable with a male and female connector should be used for this connection.

Select the communications port to be used from the pull down menu below "Com Channel" as shown in Figure 3.2. Once the correct communications port has been set, select the "Connect" button. A red progress bar will be shown indicating the connection process. A "Stop" button will be available to stop the connection process.

Once the connection has been established the "INTREPID<sup>™</sup> Devices Found" screen as shown in Figure 3.3 will open. The connected device will be shown. In this example, the direct connection is to the MicroPoint II so the PM II has been found.

Clicking the screen will skip the delay time for opening the UIST II for the connected sensor.



Figure 3.3 – INTREPID Devices Found

#### 3.1.2 Controller

The "Controller" tab, as shown in Figure 3.4, allows for a connection from a laptop or desktop PC to the GCM II to establish a connection to a PM II, MTP II or Model 330 Microwave Receiver. An Ethernet RJ45 cross over cable is needed between the PC and GCM II LAN port. The sensor connection is over the GCM II RS422 wiring.

Universal Installation Service Tool	×
File English (United States) - About	
Direct Connect Controller Diagnostics Supported Devices	
IP Address Selection	
Intrepid Product IP Address "0.0.0.0" Connect	
4	-

Figure 3.4 – Controller Tab

Enter the IP address of the GCM II and select the connect button to populate the screen with found devices. The screen will list if the device is supported, the device type, the device address and a tag name (if given). Double click the device to open the screen as shown in Figure 3.3. The device selected will be shown. If the IP Address is invalid a dialog box will open stating "No such host is known".

#### 3.1.3 Diagnostics

The "Diagnostics" tab allows for testing from the laptop or PC to the device or GCM II as shown in Figure 3.5.

Universal Installation Service Tool		×
File English (United States) - About		
Direct Connect Controller Diagnostics Suppo	orted Devices	
Com Channel Selection Com Channel COM1 Test	IP Address Selection IP Address "0.0.0.0" Test	

Selecting the "Test" button in the "Com Channel Selection" will start the test. This test is to insure that the device is sending and receiving data packets. If the port is working correctly two (2) lights on the tab will be displayed as shown in Figure 3.6. A failure will only display one (1) light. The "Stop" button will end the test.

Universal Installation Service Tool		X
File English (United States) - About		
Direct Connect   Controller Diagnostics   Supp	orted Devices	
Com Channel Selection Com Channel COM1 Stop	IP Address Selection IP Address "0.0.0.0" Test	
Transmit Receive ■ ■		

*Figure 3.6 – Com Channel Diagnostics Test* 

Selecting the "Test" button in the "IP Address Selection" will start the test. The correct IP address of the GCM II must be entered into the IP Address field. This test is to check that the laptop or PC running the UIST II can ping the GCM II. If the port is working correctly the word "Success" will be displayed. A failure will display "Destination Host Unreachable". Select the "Stop" button end the test.

#### **3.1.4 Supported Devices**

The "Supported Devices" tab will display all devices supported when the connection has been established as shown in Figure 3.7. It will list the device type (MicroPoint<sup>TM</sup> II, MicroTrack<sup>TM</sup> II or Model 330 Microwave Link), the version of software being used by the device and the path to where the UIST II is installed.

	Universal Insta	allation Servic	e Tool 📃 🗖 🔀		
	File English (United States)   About				
D	irect Connect   Con	troller   Diagnosti	cs Supported Devices		
	Supported Devices				
	Device	Version	Installation Tool Path		
	MicroPoint II	64A46370-A01	C:\Program Files\Universal Installation Service Tool II\64A466		
	MicroTrack II	64A46607-A01	C:\Program Files\Universal Installation Service Tool II\64A466		
	4				

Figure 3.7 – Supported Devices Tab

#### **3.1.4** About

The "About" button will display the product name, part number, version number and build date as shown in Figure 3.8. It will also list the copyright information.



Figure 3.8 – About Screen

# **MICROPOINT II**

## 4.0 MicroPoint<sup>TM</sup> II Installation Service Tool

To open the MicroPoint II Installation Service Tool click on the INTREPID<sup>™</sup> MicroPoint II icon on the splash screen as shown in Figure 4.1. If nothing is clicked the Installation Service Tool will open automatically.

		Y / SERVICE TOOL II (UIST	SOUTHINEST MICROWAVE
INTREPID" Mic	roPoint <sup>™</sup> II		
Corporate Headquarters Southwest Microwave, Inc. 9055 South McKemy Street Tempe, Arizona 85284 USA Telephone (480) 783-0201 Fax (480) 783-0401		Business Centre, Woollas Hill, e, Worcestershire, WR10 3DN UK 1386 75 15 11	
Email: infossd@southwestmid	rowave.com Web: w	ww.southwestmicrowave.com	Click to Sk

Figure 4.1 – MicroPoint II Icon

#### 4.1 Sensor

Once the INTREPID<sup>™</sup> MicroPoint II icon has been selected, the Installation Service Tool "Sensor" tab for the MicroPoint II will open as shown in Figure 4.2. There are two (2) sub tabs: Sensor Information and Sensor Settings.

MicroPoint II - Installation Service Tool			F
Alam History English (United States) - About			
Tamper Alarm A Alarm B Fault A Fault B		Ext 1 Ext 2 Ext 3	Ext
• • • • •		• • •	
Sensor   Cable A   Cable B   External Inputs			
Sensor Information Sensor Settings	*****	********	~
********************	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	.00000000000000	Ó
	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	.00000000000000000000000000000000000000	Ó
	666666666666666666666666666666666666666	************	Ś
***********************	666666666666666666666666666666666666666	\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$	Ó
6666666666666 <u>66666666</u>		200000000000000000000000000000000000000	ċ
	Sensor Information	100000000000000	ŵ
Address Address	6	10000000000000	ŵ
Sensor ID Tag		100000000000000000000000000000000000000	Ś
Response Timer Value [ms]	10	166666666666666	ð
Alarm Poll Function Type	0x0100	1555555555555555	X
Electronic Seriel Number	AA:01:00:17:E1:43	1555555555555555	x <sup>×</sup>
Hardware Version	0×0200	100000000000000000000000000000000000000	X
Software Version	64A46370-A01 REV E		X
Software Build Date	2011-06-23		X
Software Build Time	12:43:26		X
Current Sensor Date	2011-06-29		X
Current Sensor Time	06.52:54		X
***************************************		*******	X
,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX	************	X
**********************	*****************	**********	X
	**********************	***********	X
***************************************		>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	X
******		>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	X
		>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	X
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	X
		~~~~~~~~~~~~	X
>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	200000000000000	X
<u></u>	*****	<u> </u>	$\sim$
Cable A Calibrated Cable B Calibrated Sensor ID Tag : Address : 6			



#### 4.1.1 Sensor Information

Selecting the "Sensor Information" tab will open the screen as shown in Figure 4.2. This screen will display basic PM II information. The information displayed is:

- 1 Address (the dip switch address setting on the sensor)
- 2 Sensor ID Tag (a descriptive name entered for the sensor)
- 3 Response Timer Value (message turn around delay time used for SDK development and line delays)
- 4 Alarm Poll Function Type (*type of device being polled*)
- 5 Electronic Serial Number (the MAC address for Southwest Microwave use only)
- 6 Hardware Version (hardware version of the PM II)
- 7 Software Version (the version of software operating in the PM II)
- 8 Software Build Date (the date the software was compiled)
- 9 Software Build Time (the time the software was compiled)
- 10 Current Sensor Date (the current date residing in the PM II used in the alarm log)
- 11 Current Sensor Time (the current time residing in the PM II used in the alarm log)

Other tabs shown on this screen that will be used to configure the PM II are: Sensor Settings, Cable A, Cable B, and External Inputs. Also on the screen are status LED's to indicate a Tamper alarm, a Cable A alarm, a Cable B alarm, Fault cable A, Fault cable B and External Inputs 1 through 4. If the LED is "Green" it is in a secured state. If the LED is "Red" it is an alarm state and if the LED is "Gray" it is in an inactive (turned off) state. These will be shown no matter what tab has been opened. The scrolling blue bar at the bottom left of the screen indicates correct polling from the laptop or PC to the PM II. Red in the bar indicates bad packets of information. *The bottom of all screens will show if a cable is calibrated or disabled, the sensor address and sensor name. Certain screens will also show an X and Y coordinate of mouse location for measurements.* 

#### 4.1.2 Sensor Settings

Selecting the "Sensor Setting" tab will open the Sensor Settings screen as shown in Figure 4.3.

MicroPoint II - Installation Service Tool				- 6
Alarm History English (United States) * About				
Tamper Alarm & Alarm B Fault & Fault B	Ext 1	Ext 2	Ext 3	Ext
• • • • •			•	
Sensor   Cable A   Cable B   External Inputs				
Sensor leformation Sensor Settings				
	*	ŝ	X	
Sensor Sotings	×	8	Ŷ	8
Sensor ID Tag	$\otimes$	00	00	Q
Sensor Date/Time 2011-06-29 07:07:45 Edit	$\langle 0 \rangle$	$\sim \sim$	QQ	Q
Response Timer Value [ms] 10 Edit	$\infty$	QQ	$\mathcal{O}\mathcal{O}$	Q
Cable A Status Enable Edit	$\langle Q Q \rangle$	$\infty$	$\sim \sim$	Q
Cable B Status Endtle Edit	$\infty$	$\overline{\gamma}\gamma$	$\overline{\gamma}$	$\mathcal{Q}$
Rebot Sensor Rebot	$\infty$	$\overline{\Omega}$	22	$\mathcal{Q}$
Restore Factory Defaults Restore	$\infty$	22	22	$\mathcal{Q}$
Colle & Calify and Calify Scalify and Sensor ID Tan - Address - 6		-		-

Figure 4.3 – Sensor Settings Screen

#### 4.1.2.1 Sensor ID Tag

Selecting the "Sensor ID Tag" edit button will open a "Cancel" or "Accept" button as shown in Figure 4.4. This line is used to enter a unique name for the sensor. Accept will save the change while Cancel will end the task. Once accepted, the name will be displayed at the bottom of the screen. The Sensor ID Tag supports Unicode.

MicroPoint II - Installation Ser	rvice Tool			
Alarm History English (United States)	and the second se			
Tamper Alarm A Alarm B Fa			Ext 1 Ext 2	Ext 3 Ext 4
	• •		• •	
Sensor Cable A Cable B Ext				
Sensor Information Sensor Set		******	~~~	
66666666666	0000000	)00000000000000000000000000000000000000	XXX	à từ điện thế
000000000	66666666		5000	<u>totot</u>
6666666666	666666666		5555	6655X
655565555			5555	8888
6655555555	66666666		XXX	
666666666	<u> </u>		XXX	888X
66666666		Sensor Settings	XXXX	0.000 (
6000000	Sensor ID Tag	PM II Chain Link Fence Cancel Accept	XXX	
	Sensor Date/Time	2011-06-29 07:10:22 Edit	$\times$	$\propto \propto$
	Response Timer Value [ms]	10 Edit	$\times\!\!\infty$	$\infty \propto$
000000000	Cable A Status	Enable Edit	XXX	22223
222222222	Cable B Status	Enable	XXX	XXX
	Reboot Sensor	Reboot	888X	
	Restore Factory Defaults	Restore	фф.	
			$\leftrightarrow$	$\times$
	$\times$	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	$\infty \propto$	$\times \times \times$
XXXXXXXX	$\times$	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	$\propto \propto$	$\chi\chi\chi$
			$\propto \propto$	XXX
	XXXXXXX		$\infty$	XXX
888888888	*******		<u> </u>	XXX
888888888	*******		XXX	XXX
	XXXXXXX		$\mathcal{X}\mathcal{X}\mathcal{X}$	XXX
888888888	*******		5333	XXX
6666666666	8888888	555555555555555555555555555555555555555	\$\$\$\$	8888
Cable A Calibrate	ed Cable B Calibrated Sensor	ID Tag: Address: 6		<u></u>

Figure 4.4 – Sensor ID Tag

#### 4.1.2.2 Sensor Date/Time

Selecting the "Sensor Date/Time" edit button will open that line to set the correct year, month, day, hours, minutes and seconds for the sensor. Select any one of the fields and type in the correct information or select the field and use the up/down arrows for changes. A "Cancel" or "Accept" button will be available after a change has been made. Accept will save the change while Cancel will end the task.

#### 4.1.2.3 Response Timer Value (ms)

Selecting the "Response Timer Value" edit button will open that line to set the response timer value in milliseconds for the sensor. The time adjustment is done by a slide bar (or the directional arrows) and has a range from 0 to 40 ms with a default value of 10 ms as shown in Figure 4.5. This adjustment is typically used when doing SDK development which may require different poll response turn around delay times. A "Cancel" or "Accept" button will be available after a change has been made. Accept will save the change while Cancel will end the task.



*Figure 4.5 – Response Timer Value* 

#### 4.1.2.4 Cable A Status – Cable B Status

Selecting the "Cable A Status" or "Cable B Status" edit button will open that line to set that cable to be "Enabled" (will detect) or "Disabled" (will not detect) as shown in Figure 4.6. Select the required operation.

MicroPoint II - Installation Service Tool					(F) 🔀
Alarm History English (United States) + About					
Tamper Alarm A Alarm B Fault A Fault B		Ext 1	Ext2	Ext 3	Est 4
Sensor Cable A Cable B External Inputs		•	•	•	•
Sensor Information Sensor Settings					
	Sensor Settings	22	22	88	83
Sensor ID Tag	PM II Chain Link Fence	223	XX	XX	22
XXXXXXXX	2011-06-29 07 16 13 Edit	88.	88	38	XX
Response Timer Value [ms]	10 Edn	66	5ŏ	68	XX
Cable A Status	Enable Enable Disable	ÓÔ	00	ÔÔ	XX
Cable B Status	Enable Edit	$\hat{\Omega}\hat{\Omega}$	ŶŶ	ŶŶ	$\overline{\mathbf{X}}$
Reboot Sensor	Reboot	$\mathcal{X}$	$\mathcal{D}$	22	53
Restore Factory Defaults	Restore	XX	X	XX	55
Cable & Calibrated Cable & Calibrated Sense	w ID Tar: PM II Chain Link Fence Address: 6	ŶŶ	YY	ΥY	

Figure 4.6 – Cable Status

If a cable has been set to "Disabled" the alarm and fault LED on the screen for that cable will be gray (inactive) and no alarms will be generated. The cable status at the bottom of the screen will be red for disabled.

#### 4.1.2.5 Reboot Sensor

Selecting the "Reboot Sensor" reboot button will open a "Cancel" or "Reboot" button. Cancel will end the task and Reboot will send a software reboot command to the PM II.

#### 4.1.2.6 Restore Factory Defaults

Selecting the "Restore Factory Defaults" restore button will open a "Cancel" or "Restore" button. Cancel will end the task and Restore will send a software message command to the PM II to restore all factory default settings. This function should be done on a new installation to ensure no erroneous data is in the PM II. This will also erase any alarm history that may be stored in the PM II.

#### 4.2 Cable A and Cable B

Selecting either Cable A or Cable B tab will open the configuration tabs as shown in Figure 4.7. The tabs for viewing and configuring the cables are: Configuration Parameters, Clutter, Target, Target Location, Incremental Threshold Editor, Incremental Enable/Disable Editor, Detection Level Editor, and Detection Window Editor. *Note: Each cable is set up independently of the other cable so both cables (if used) need to be configured. The screens associated with these tabs will only be active if the cable has been set to "Enable" as discussed in Section 4.1.3.4. If a cable is set as "Disabled", the screens in these tabs will be "grayed" out (inactive).* 

	English (Linited	and the second second second	<ul> <li>About</li> </ul>											
per Alan	n A Alarmi	B Fault	A Fault	8								Ext 1	Ent2	Ext 3
- Locar	A Cable E											•	•	•
				Ternet Location	Incremental The	eshold	Editor	Incremental Fr	oble/Disable Editor	Detection Level Editor	Detection Window Editor			
														ŝ
88	XX	88	ŻŻ	<u> </u>		<u>×</u>			N Parameters	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	X	X	Š
$\overline{\Omega}$	888	222	88	Analog Char	nel Gain Setting	0	aute B	Edit	n Paraméters			Χð	XX	82
992	XXX	<u>888</u>	88		Sample Length	2	counts	Edit				88	88	82
XX	XXX	XX	68		hreshold Factor	-12	dB	Edit				55	58	83
XX	XXX	XÔĆ	ÓŐ		arm Mask Time	15		Edit				66	ÓÔ	ð.
XX	XXX	XX	$\dot{\nabla}$		n Mask Window	5	cells	Edit				$\approx$	$\infty$	X
223	XXX	XQQ	QQ		arm Hold Time	5	sec	Edit			20000	$\sim \sim$	$\sim \sim$	23
**												*	\$ \$	ŝ

Figure 4.7 – Cable A or B Configuration Tabs

#### 4.2.1 Configuration Parameters

Selecting the "Configuration Parameters" tab will open the screen as shown in Figure 4.7. This screen will be used to set the Analog Channel Gain Setting, Integrator Sample Length, Threshold Factor, Alarm Mask Time, Alarm Mask Window and Alarm Hold Time.

#### 4.2.1.1 Analog Channel Gain Setting

Selecting the "Analog Channel Gain Setting" edit button will open a "Slide Bar" "Cancel" button "Default" button and "Accept" button as shown in Figure 4.8. This setting will add 6db of gain to the system. Using the slide bar the value can be changed from "0" to "1" (adds the gain). The change can be viewed in the Clutter tab by an increase or decrease of signal. This gain can be used to improve target response on rigid mediums. Cancel will end the task, Default will set the line back to the factory default setting and Accept will save any change made to the parameter.



Figure 4.8 – Analog Channel Gain

#### 4.2.1.2 Integrator Sample Length

Selecting the "Integrator Sample Length" edit button will open a "Slide Bar" "Cancel" button "Default" button and "Accept" button as shown in Figure 4.9. This setting is used to change the target response time from fast, medium or slow targets on the fence. Using the slide bar or directional arrows the value can be changed from "0" (fast), "1" (medium) or "2" (slow). Cancel will end the task, Default will set the line back to the factory default setting and Accept will save any change made to the parameter.

#### 4.2.1.3 Threshold Factor

Selecting the "Threshold Factor" edit button will open a "Slide Bar" "Cancel" button "Default" button and "Accept" button as shown in Figure 4.10. This setting is used to change the threshold (sensitivity) of the entire cable that has been selected (A or B). Using the slide bar or directional arrows the value can be changed from "0 dB" (minimum sensitivity) and "-40 dB" (maximum sensitivity). Cancel will end the task, Default will set the line back to the factory default setting and Accept will save any change made to the parameter.



*Figure 4.9 – Integrator Sample Length* 



Figure 4.10 – Threshold Factor

#### 4.2.1.4 Alarm Mask Time

Selecting the "Alarm Mask Time" edit button will open a "Slide Bar" "Cancel" button "Default" button and "Accept" button as shown in Figure 4.11. This setting is used to set the time delay between multiple alarms occurring at the same location. Using the slide bar or directional arrows the value can be changed from "1 second" to "60 seconds". Cancel will end the task, Default will set the line back to the factory default setting and Accept will save any change made to the parameter.

MicroPoint II - Installation Service Tool							<b>F</b>
Alarm History English (United States) - About							
Tamper Alarm A Alarm B Fault A Fault E	3			Ext 1	Ext 2	Ext 3	Ext 4
				•		•	
Sensor Cable A Cable B External Inputs	were and the second second second	I careeraan	in the second				
Configuration Parameters Clutter Target	Target Location Incremental This	Shoid Editor	Incremental Enable/Disable Editor Detection Level Editor Detection Window Editor		~~		~ ~
666666666666666666666666666666666666666	\$\$\$\$\$\$	8885	\$	555	88	88	XX
66666666666666666	********	8882	***********************	55	55	52	XX
*********	5555555555	8888	***********************	55	38	X	Ň
888888888888888888888888888888888888888	5555555555	8882	**********************	55	38	X	XX
888888888888888888888888888888888888888	5555555555	8882	\$	53	88	XX	X
8888888888888888888	*******	8882		53	5ð	δŽ	Ň
6666666666666	<u> </u>	Coble B	: Configuration Parameters	55	55	5X	Ś
6666666666666	Analog Channel Gain Setting	0		55.	55	88	X
666666666666666666666666666666666666666	Integrator Sample Length	2 counts		5X	55	88	X
600000000000	Threshold Fector	-12 dB	Edit	$\times$	00	X	XX
000000000000000000000000000000000000000	Alarm Mask Time	15 sec	Cancel Detault Accept	$\times$	$\infty$	$\propto$	XX
	Alarm Mask Window	5 cells	Edit	$\propto$	$\infty$	$\infty$	XX
	Alarm Hold Time	5 sec	Edit	$\propto$	$\infty$	$\infty$	XX
				$\times$	$\infty$	$\propto$	XX
	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	$\infty \infty$	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	$\times$	$\infty$	$\propto$	$\propto$
	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	$\infty \infty$	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	$\times$	$\infty$	X	XX
	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	$\infty \infty$	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	$\propto$	$\infty$	$\propto$	$\propto$
	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	$\infty \infty$	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	$\times$	$\infty$	$\propto$	XX
	2000000000	$\infty \infty$	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	$\times$	$\infty$	$\propto$	XX
	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	$\infty$	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	$\times$	$\infty$	$\propto$	$\propto$
	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	$\infty \infty$	***************************************	$\times$	$\infty$	X	XX
	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	$\infty \infty$		$\times \times$	$\infty$	òÒ	XX
		$\infty \infty$		$\times$	00	ĊĊ	Ŵ
		666C		XX	ŝÔ	Ň	Ŵ
	5555555555	666X		XX	ŜÔ	ÔÔ	XX
6000000000000	20000000000	0000		55	55	ŚČ	XX
600000000000000000000000000000000000000	200000000000000000000000000000000000000	2000		55	55	68	XX
	ally ated. Sensor ID Tag - PM II Chai			. ×			-

Figure 4.11 – Alarm Mask Time

#### 4.2.1.5 Alarm Mask Window

Selecting the "Alarm Mask Window" edit button will open a "Slide Bar" "Cancel" button "Default" button and "Accept" button as shown in Figure 4.12. This setting is used to set the number of cells to be blocked from reporting another alarm once an alarm has been declared. This is usually used in conjunction with the Alarm Mask Time. Using the slide bar or directional arrows the value can be changed from "0 cells" to "108 cells". Cancel will end the task, Default will set the line back to the factory default setting and Accept will save any change made to the parameter.

#### 4.2.1.6 Alarm Hold Time

Selecting the "Alarm Hold Time" edit button will open a "Slide Bar" "Cancel" button "Default" button and "Accept" button. This setting is used to set the time duration that an alarm will be held active before automatically resetting. Using the slide bar or directional arrows the value can be changed from "1 second" to "60 seconds". Cancel will end the task, Default will set the line back to the factory default setting and Accept will save any change made to the parameter.



Figure 4.12 – Alarm Mask Window

#### 4.2.2 Clutter

Selecting the "Clutter" tab will open the screen as shown in Figure 4.13. This screen is used for reference only and no adjustments can be made other than the Analog Channel Gain Setting as discussed in Section 4.2.1.1. Clutter is the fixed measurement of reflections from all cells in a steady state (no target present). The amplitude should not exceed +/- 7168. Cable A will be displayed in red, Cable B in blue.



Figure 4.13 – Clutter

#### 4.2.3 Target

Selecting the "Target" tab will open the screen as shown in Figure 4.14. This screen is used for reference only and no adjustments can be made. This is the ambient noise level in a steady state (no target present). This noise level should not exceed +/- 256. The screen resolution can be increased or decreased by using the slide bar at the bottom of the screen by the magnifying glass. When a target is present as, shown in Figure 4.15, the cable is modulated providing a point target characteristic signature. The target should not saturate on the maximum screen setting. Cable A is red, Cable B is blue.



Figure 4.14 – Target (Steady State)



Figure 4.15 – Target (Present)

#### 4.2.4 Target Location

Selecting the "Target Location" tab will open the screen as shown in Figure 4.16. This screen is used for calibrating the cable and viewing activity on the cable. The "red" line displayed on the screen is a default flat line calibration that provides the system a nominal calibration level if calibration has not been performed. To start the calibration process, select the "Start Calibration" button then the "Clear Calibration" button. Walk along the cable rattling the fence with a large screwdriver or piece of metal conduit for all cable associated with that side of the PM II. Figure 4.17 shows the "Cable B" being calibrated.



Figure 4.16 – Target Location



Figure 4.17 – Cable Being Calibrated

When the calibration is started the red line will be at the top of the screen. If there had been a previous calibration in the PM II processor, then the "Clear Calibration" button should be selected to remove that calibration. If the calibration process needs to be stopped select the "Cancel Calibration" button. To keep the flat line calibration, start the calibration and then save the calibration.

Once the cable(s) has been calibrated from the PM II to the LU II or TU II and back to the PM II, select the "Save Calibration" button to save the calibration profile to the flash memory of the processor. A fully calibrated cable is shown in Figure 4.18. The blue line represents the calibration profile while the red line is the alarm threshold with the default -12 dB threshold (sensitivity) setting applied. The calibration, in this example, starts to drop off at cell 191 which is the length of cable attached to the fence. Since there is no cable to calibrate beyond this point the signal stays at a high level. Figure 4.19 shows the calibration with the blue line calibration cleared by selecting the "Clear Max Hold" button.



Figure 4.18 – Calibrated Cable

The red line on the display is the threshold. It can be increased or decrease as required by using the "Threshold Factor" as discussed in Section 4.2.1.3. A blue line from the bottom of the display represents a target on the fence in the form of a "Max Peak Hold" as shown in Figure 4.20. If the blue line crosses threshold an alarm will be declared and displayed as a "Red Dot" on the bottom of the display in the cell the alarm occurred. Using the mouse, the X and Y coordinate for this alarm shows the alarm occurred in cell 50 with amplitude of 67 dB.

To clear the Max Peak Hold signal select the "Clear Max Hold" button as shown in Figure 4.20.

To clear any alarms displayed on the bottom of the screen select the "Clear Latched Alarms" button as shown in Figure 4.20.



Figure 4.19 – Threshold from Calibrated Cable



Figure 4.20 – Target on Fence

#### 4.2.5 Incremental Threshold Editor

Selecting the "Incremental Threshold Editor" tab will open the screen as shown in Figure 4.21. This screen is used for selecting any section of cable and increasing or decreasing the threshold (sensitivity) in the cell(s) selected. Select the "Edit" button to open the editor as shown in Figure 4.22.



*Figure 4.21 – Incremental Threshold Editor* 





Select the bottom red arrow and position it at the beginning of the cell(s) to be edited. Select the top red arrow and position it at the end of the cell(s) to be edited as shown in Figure 4.23. As the arrow is moved across the screen it will display the cell number associated with its location. In the Figure 4.23 example the cells from 90 to 110 are to be changed. The default value is 0 dB. In Figure 4.24 the threshold is being changed 4 dB by using the "Increase" button (increases the Threshold in these cells) and is shown with the red line. The adjustments are made in 1 dB steps. The coordinates show the mouse to be at cell 100 with a 4 dB change.



Figure 4.23 – Incremental Threshold Range



Figure 4.24 – Incremental Threshold Value

Once the threshold has been changed using the "Increase" or "Decrease" buttons to the required level, select the "Accept" button to save the change as shown in Figure 4.25. The change can be stopped by selecting the "Cancel" button or set back to the default setting by selecting the "Default" button. This threshold change can also be seen in the "Target Location" tab.

	tory English																							and so its		-	
amper	Alarm A	Alarm E	Paul	A Faun																			1		Ed 2	EXIS	-
Insor	Cable A	Cable B	Extern	al Inputs	1																				-	-	
ontqu	ration Para	meters	Clutter	Terget	Targ	et Locetie	Inc	remental	Thresh	old Edite	or In	cremen	tal Ene	C/elde	sable E	ditor	Detectio	n Level	Editor	Detec	ton W	ndow E	ditor				
										Cable	Bilo	cremen	tal Thr	eshold	Editor												
20	1				-				- 1	-		-	-			-			-		-		-			-	1
18	-			-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-			-	-	-	-		-	-	-			-	-
16	-			-	-	_	_	_	_	-		-	-			-	_	_	-		-	-	-			-	-
14				_		_	_	_	_	_		_					_	_				_	_			_	-
12							-																			_	
10																											
8				-	-	-				-		-	-			-	_	-	-		-		-			-	
6				-	-	-	-		-	-		-	-			-	-	-	-		-	-	-			-	-
4				-	-	-	-	-	-		_	-	-		-	-	-	-	-		-	-	-			-	-
2					-	_	_	_	_	-			-			-	_	_	_			-	_			-	-
2 0 9	_	_	_	-	_	_	_	_	_			_		_	_	-	_	_	_	_		_	_	_	_	_	_
1 4							1	-										-								-	
4																											
-6																											
-8				-	-					_		-				-							-				
-10				-	-		-		-	-		-	-			-		-	-		-	-	-			-	-
-12	-			-	-	-	-	-		-		-	-			-			-		-	-	-			-	-
-14				-	-	-	-	-	-			-	-			-	-	-	-		-	-	-			-	-
-16					-	_	_	_	_				-			-	_	_			<u> </u>					-	-
-18												_										_					
-20																											
-20	0 10	) 2	0	30	40	50	60	70	80	90		100	110		20	30	140	150	160	1	70	180	190	20	00	210	
												Dista	nce [c	wils]													
Edi																											

Figure 4.25 – Incremental Threshold Change

#### 4.2.6 Incremental Enable/Disable Editor

Selecting the "Incremental Enable/Disable Editor" tab will open the screen as shown in Figure 4.26. This screen is used for selecting any section of cable and making it "Active (Enabled)" or "Inactive (Disabled)" in the cell(s) selected. Select the "Edit" button to open the editor as shown in Figure 4.27.



Figure 4.26 – Incremental Enable/Disable Editor



Figure 4.27 – Incremental Enable/Disable Edit

Select the bottom red arrow and position it at the beginning of the cell(s) to be edited. Select the top red arrow and position it at the end of the cell(s) to be edited as shown in Figure 4.28. As the arrow is moved across the screen it will display the cell number associated with its location. Once the required area has been defined select the "Disable" button to make that section of cable inactive or "Enable" to make that section of cable active. In the Figure 4.28 example the cells from 60 to 65 where the cables goes under the gate has been set to "Disable" as well as where the cable ended at cell 191. Select "Accept" to save the change as shown in Figure 4.29.The action can be stopped by selecting the "Cancel" button.



Figure 4.28 – Incremental Enable/Disable Range



Figure 4.29 – Incremental Enable/Disable Change

The changes made in the Incremental Enable/Disable Editor can also be seen in the "Target Location" tab as shown in Figure 4.30.



Figure 4.30 – Incremental Enable/Disable Change in Target Location Tab

#### 4.2.7 Detection Level Editor

Selecting the "Detection Level Editor" tab will open the screen as shown in Figure 4.31. This screen is used for selecting any section of cable to change the number of events required to declare an alarm. The adjustment is from 1 to 4. Select the "Edit" button to open the editor as shown in Figure 4.32. *The default detection level is 1 but the recommended setting is 2.* 



*Figure 4.31 – Detection Level Editor* 





Select the bottom red arrow and position it at the beginning of the cell(s) to be edited. Select the top red arrow and position it at the end of the cell(s) to be edited as shown in Figure 4.33. As the arrow is moved across the screen it will display the cell number associated with its location. Once the required area has been defined select the "Increase" button to raise the number of events to declare an alarm or "Decrease" to reduce the number of events to declare an alarm. In the Figure 4.34 example the entire cable is being changed from 1 event to 2 events to declare an alarm. Select "Accept" to save the change as shown in Figure 4.35. The action can be stopped by selecting the "Cancel" button or set back to the default of 1 by selecting the "Default" button.



Figure 4.33 – Detection Level Range



Figure 4.34 – Detection Level Value



*Figure* 4.35 – *Detection Level Change* 

#### 4.2.8 Detection Window Editor

Selecting the "Detection Window Editor" tab will open the screen as shown in Figure 4.36. This screen is used for selecting the time duration that multiple events must occur to declare an alarm. This only applies to the Detection Level 2, 3 or 4 setting. The adjustment is from 30 to 240 seconds. Select the "Edit" button to open the editor as shown in Figure 4.37. The default window time is 30 seconds.



Figure 4.36 – Detection Window Editor
	Alarm A																				Ext 1	Ext 2	Ext 3	Ext
	Cable A																							
onfigu	ration Para	meters	Clutter	Target	Targe	Location	Ince	emental	Threshok	d Editor	Increme	intal Enal	ble/Diset	e Editor	Detecto	on Level Edito	Dete	ection V	Vindow B	Editor				
	100									Cable	B:Deter	tion Win	dow Edite	or .										
	1																							
240	1			1		Ū.	-		12	- 1	1	- 17	1		1		1	1.	-	1		1	-	
230	-			-	-		-				-	-						-				-	-	+
220				-	-		+	-	-		-	-	-		-		-	-	-	-		-	-	-
210	-			-	-	-	+	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-		-	-	+
200	+			-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-		-	-		-	-	-	-		-	-	-
190	+			-	-	-	-					-					-	-	-	-		-	-	÷
180	-			-	-		-	-	-	_	-	-		-	-		-	-				-	-	÷
170	-			-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	-		-	-	-	-	-			-	-	1
160				-	-	-	+	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	÷
150	-			-	-		+	-	-		-	-	-		-	-	-	-		-		-	-	÷
140	+			-		-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-		-	-	-			-	-	-
2130				-	-		+-	-	-		-	-		-			-	-	-	-		-	-	
130 120 110				-	-	-	+	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	
110	1			-		-	-		-		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	+
100				-	-	-	+	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	÷
90				-	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	-
80				-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	Ŧ
70				-	-	-	+-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	+	÷
60				-	-		-	-	-		-	-	-		-		-	-		-		-	-	÷
50				-	-		+	-	-		-	-	-	-	-		-	-		-		-	+-	÷
40				-			-		-		-	-	-	-		-	-	-				-	-	t
30					-		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	
20	1			-	-	-	-	-			-		-				-	-		-			-	+
10	1			-	-	-	+	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	_	-	-		-		-	+	÷
0	0	1		30		10	60	70	- 00	00	+00	110	100	110		100	-	+ 70	+00	100	1 14	00	240	
	0 10	2	0	30	43	50	60	70	80	90	100	110	120	130	140	150 1	60	170	180	190	2	00	210	
	1																							
				1121							Dis	tance [ce	(Us]											
Acce	pt Ce	incel	Increa	se De	crease	Defe	ult																	

*Figure 4.37 – Detection Window Edit* 

Select the bottom red arrow and position it at the beginning of the cell(s) to be edited. Select the top red arrow and position it at the end of the cell(s) to be edited as shown in Figure 4.38. As the arrow is moved across the screen it will display the cell number associated with its location. Once the required area has been defined select the "Increase" button to raise the time or "Decrease" to reduce the time. In the Figure 4.39 example the time for the entire active cable is being changed from 30 seconds to 60 seconds. Select "Accept" to save the change as shown in Figure 4.40. The action can be stopped by selecting the "Cancel" button or set back to the default of 30 seconds by selecting the "Default" button.



*Figure 4.38 – Detection Window Location* 



Figure 4.39 – Detection Window Setting



Figure 4.40 – Detection Window Change

## 4.3 External Inputs

Selecting the "External Inputs" tab will open the External Input Configuration Editor as shown in Figure 4.41. This tab is used for setting up external inputs that are connected to any of the four (4) inputs on the PM II processor. The inputs can be set to Normally Open, Normally Closed or Disabled. Selecting the "Edit" button next to the input will open the external input settings as shown in Figure 4.42.

MicroPoint II - Installation Service Tool	
Alarm History English (United States) • About	
Tamper Alarm A Alarm B Fault A Fault B	Ext1 Ext2 Ext3 Ext4
Sensor Cable A Cable B External Inputs	
External Inputs Configurati	an Editor
External Input 1 Normally Open Edit	
External Input 2 Normally Open Edit	
External ligurt 3 Normally Open Edit	200000000000000000000000000000000000000
External input 4 Normally Open Edit	
Cable A Calibrated Cable B Calibrated Sensor ID Tag : PM II Chain Link Fence Address : 6	

Figure 4.41 – External Inputs

MicroPoint II - Installation Service Tool				
Alym History English (United States) - About				
Tamper Alarm A Alarm B Fault A Fault B	Ext 1	Ext 2	Ext 3	Est 4
	•	•	•	•
Sensor Cable A   Cable B External inputs		-		
External Inputs Configuration Editor	888	88	88	88
Externel Input 1 Normally Open Disable Normally Open Normally Closed	$\langle \dot{\gamma} \dot{\gamma} \dot{\gamma} \dot{\gamma}$	$\approx$	$\langle \hat{\gamma} \rangle$	$\propto$
External Input 2 Normally Open Edit	<u> 2222</u>	22	222	23
External logurt 3 Normally Open Edit	5555	XX	XX	X3
Edemal Input 4 NormalyOpen Edit	XXX	X	XX	8
Cable A Calibrated Cable B Calibrated Sensor ID Tag : PM II Chain Link Fence Address : 6				.d

Figure 4.42 – External Input Editor

Select the required setting for the input (Normally Open, Normally Closed or Disabled). Note: If an input is set as "Disabled", the associated LED will be "grayed" out (inactive) and no alarms will be generated as shown in Figure 4.43.

MicroPoint II - Installation Service Tool		
Alarm History English (United States)     About		
Tamper Alarm A Alarm B Fault A Fault B		Ext1 Ext2 Ext3 Ext4
Sensor Cable A Cable B External Inputs		
522222222222222222222222222222222222222	7878577899999999999999999999999999	22222222222222
000000000000000000000000000000000000000	,00000000000000000000000000000000000000	00000000000000000
D0000000000000000000000000000000000000	200000000000000000000000000000000000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000
D0000000000000000000000000000000000000	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	000000000000000000000000000000000000000
000000000000000000000000000000000000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	00000000000
000000000000000000000000000000000000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	00000000000
200000000000000000000000000000000000000		000000000000
200000000000000000	<u></u>	66666666666
100000000000000000000000000000000000000	External Inputs Configuration Editor	********
500000000000000000000000000000000000000	External Input 1 Normally Open Edit	*********
555555555555555555555555555555555555555	External Input2 Normally Open Edit	5555555555555
<u> </u>	Exemal Input 3 Disable Edit	********
522222222222222222222222222222222222222	Edumalinput 4 Normally-Open Edit	*******
		*******
	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	
	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	
$\langle 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0$	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	$\times$
000000000000000000000000000000000000000	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>
K0000000000000000000000000000000000000	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>
000000000000000000000000000000000000000		>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>
000000000000000000000000000000000000000		
	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	**********
K0000000000000000000000000000000000000	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	XXXXXXXXXXXXX
000000000000000000000000000000000000000		***********
600000000000000000000000000000000000000		
600000000000000000000000000000000000000		200000000000000000000000000000000000000
666666666666666666666666666666666666666		*******
655555555555555555555555555555555555555		*****
888888888888888888888888888888888888888		*******
Cable A Calibrated Cable B Calibrated Sen	sor ID Tag : PM II Chain Link Fence Address : 6	

Figure 4.43 – External Input Disabled

## 4.4 Alarm History

Selecting the "Alarm History" menu will open two (2) options: Erase Alarm History and Retrieve from Device as shown in Figure 4.44.

MicroPoint II - Installation Service Teel Vam History English (United States) • About			E	. 6
Erase Alam History Retrieve From Device			En 1 En 2 En 3	3 Ex
ensor Cable A Cable B External Inputs				
ensor Information Sensor Settings				
000000000000000000000000000000000000000	0000000000	200000000000000000000000000000000000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	XX
************	0000000000	200000000000000000000000000000000000000	222222222222222222222222	X
555555555555555555555555555555555555555	2222222222	888888888888888888888888888888888888888	588888888888888888888888	82
588888888888888888888888888888888888888	555555555	************	588888888888888888888	88
		Sensor Information		x
000000000000000000000000000000000000000	Address	6	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	X
,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	Sensor ID Tog	PM II Chain Link Fence		22
222222222222222222	Response Timer Value [ms]	10	588888888888888888888888888888888888888	82
,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	Alarm Poll Function Type	0x0100	535555555555555555555555555555555555555	82
*********	Electronic Seriel Number	AA:01:00:17:E1:43	55555555555	8
\$66666666666	Hardware Version			ð,
000000000000000000000000000000000000000	Software Version	64A46370-A01 REV E	000000000000	Ó.
000000000000	Software Build Date	action at the Average		ĊX
***********	3	12:43:26	00000000000	Ô
	Current Sensor Date	2011-06-29	D0000000000	Ô
.0000000000000	Current Sensor Time	10.27.17		Ô
************	200000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	50000000000000000000	ĊX
,0000000000000	200000000	000000000000000	.000000000000000000	ĊX
.000000000000	2000000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	,000000000000000000	X
0000000000000	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	0
00000000000000	2000000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	,0000000000000000000	Q
000000000000000000000000000000000000000	200000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	,000000000000000000	$\sim$
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	200000000000000000000000000000000000000	X
	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	.0000000000000000000	X
0000000000000	200000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	200000000000000000000000000000000000000	Ô.
~~~~~~~~~~		YYYYYYYYYYY		

*Figure 4.44 – Alarm History* 

#### 4.4.1 Erase Alarm History

Selecting the "Erase Alarm History" menu will erase all event and alarm activity stored in the PM II processor. A dialog box will open after it has been selected stating "Are you sure you want to erase the Alarm History" with a "Yes" and "No" button. To erase: select "Yes" and to cancel select "No".

On a new installation this function should be done before testing the system to set the threshold and/or incremental threshold for proper detection requirements. This way only the data from the current testing is retained in the processor.

On an existing installation this function should be done after the data from the processor has been retrieved, evaluated and any adjustments made from the relevant information.

#### 4.4.2 Retrieve from Device

Selecting the "Retrieve from Device" menu will retrieve all event and alarm activity stored in the PM II processor. The alarm buffer in the PM II processor will store up to 1024 records. When selected a status bar at the bottom of the screen will show the retrieval process as shown in Figure 4.45. When the download is complete the status bar will disappear.



*Figure 4.45 – Alarm Retrieve* 

The alarm history report as shown in Figure 4.46 will display a header with document number, copyright information, report retrieval time, node address, tag name, mac address, software version, CPLD version, Cable A and Cable B status, array types, array start and end (threshold value in that cell) and the alarm information.

The alarm history log format will have an index number (last entry is always on top), entry type (alarm, event, fault, external alarm, tamper, notice and service), date, time and comment. For cable alarms it will also list the

cable (A or B), cell number and peak signal in that cell, threshold in that cell and calibration in that cell. A fault will also list the cable while an external alarm will list the input number.

#57A46511-A01 # Copyright (C) 2011, Southwest Microwave, Inc. # # All rights reserved, proprietary and confidential material. # Unauthorized reproduction, modification and distribution is not permitted. **# PM II ALARM HISTORY** # Report Retrieved on 2011-02-22 at 13:33:51 #\*\*\*\*\* # PM II NODE ADDRESS = 7 # PM II TAG NAME = yard processor # PM II MAC ADDRESS = aa:01:00:17:ec:3c # PM II SOFTWARE VERSION = 64A46370-A01 REV D **# PM II CPLD VERSION = 512 # PM II CABLE A ENABLED # PM II CABLE A CALIBRATED # PM II CABLE B DISABLED # PM II CABLE B CALIBRATED** # Date=yyyy-mm-dd, Time=hh:mm:ss (24 hr). Peak, Threshold, and Calib in dB # Array types : 1 = cable A alarm threshold array# 2 = cable A incremental threshold array# 3 = cable A target calibration array 4-32 = reserved for future # # 33 = cable B alarm threshold array # 34 = cable B incremental threshold array # 35 = cable B target calibration array # 36-64 = reserved for future Arrav 1 start 50,48,49,49,49,49,49,49,50,50,50,50,49,49,49,48,48,48,48,48,49,49,49,50,49, 49,48,48,48,48,48,48,48,49,49,48,49,49,49,49,49,49,48,48,48,47,47,47,47,47,48,48, 47,46,44,42,90,90,90,90,90,39,40,40,40,41,41,41,42,42,43,43,43,43,42,42, 44,44,44,44,43,42,41,40,39,38,38,37,37,37,36,36,36,36,37,37,37,38,37,37,37, 41,41,42,42,42,43,42,43,42,43,43,43,43,44,43,44,45,44,45,44,45,45,45,45,45, Array 1 end Array 33 start Array 33 end # Alarm History Log Format:

# INDEX, ALARM, DATE, TIME, CABLE, CELL, PEAK, THRESH, CALIB, COMMENT

# INDEX, EVENT, DATE, TIME, CABLE, CELL, PEAK, THRESH, CALIB, COMMENT # INDEX, FAULT, DATE, TIME, CABLE, , COMMENT . . . , COMMENT # INDEX, EXTALM, DATE, TIME, EXT#, # INDEX, TAMPER, DATE, TIME, . COMMENT , COMMENT # INDEX, NOTICE, DATE, TIME, # INDEX, SERVICE, DATE, TIME, , COMMENT # Alarms in process will be logged after alarm history flash buffer is erased 1, EVENT, 2011-02-22, 13:33:08, A, 172, 58, 46, 65, CABLE EVENT 2, EVENT, 2011-02-22, 13:33:08, A, 166, 55, 45, 65, CABLE EVENT 3, EVENT, 2011-02-22, 13:33:08, A, 164, 54, 44, 64, CABLE EVENT 4, EVENT, 2011-02-22, 13:32:59, A, 175, 51, 42, 62, CABLE EVENT 5, ALARM, 2011-02-22, 13:32:58, A, 169, 57, 46, 65, CABLE ALARM 6, EVENT, 2011-02-22, 13:32:56, A, 156, 52, 43, 63, CABLE EVENT 7, MALARM, 2011-02-22, 13:32:55, A, 166, 55, 45, 65, MASKED ALARM 8, EVENT, 2011-02-22, 13:32:50, A, 169, 57, 46, 65, CABLE EVENT 9, ALARM, 2011-02-22, 13:32:46, A, 161, 57, 45, 65, CABLE ALARM 10, EVENT, 2011-02-22, 13:32:42, A, 149, 56, 42, 62, CABLE EVENT 11, EVENT, 2011-02-22, 13:32:37, A, 161, 57, 45, 65, CABLE EVENT 12, ALARM, 2011-02-22, 13:32:32, A, 152, 48, 42, 62, CABLE ALARM 13, EVENT, 2011-02-22, 13:32:32, A, 158, 44, 44, 64, CABLE EVENT 14, EVENT, 2011-02-22, 13:32:29, A, 146, 52, 41, 61, CABLE EVENT 15, EVENT, 2011-02-22, 13:32:29, A, 139, 62, 42, 62, CABLE EVENT 16, MALARM, 2011-02-22, 13:32:28, A, 149, 56, 42, 62, MASKED ALARM 17, EVENT, 2011-02-22, 13:32:23, A, 152, 48, 42, 62, CABLE EVENT 18, ALARM, 2011-02-22, 13:32:19, A, 144, 60, 41, 61, CABLE ALARM 19, EVENT, 2011-02-22, 13:32:11, A, 144, 60, 41, 61, CABLE EVENT 20, ALARM, 2011-02-22, 13:32:07, A, 136, 53, 41, 61, CABLE ALARM

*Figure 4.46 – Alarm History* 

The Service Alarm is generated when the UIST II has been connected or disconnected. Notice alarms are generated from actions such as a PM II reboot, alarm history erased and file system erased.

There are other tabs to view the alarm history and are also used to set the appropriate threshold for the system. These tabs are: Alarm Count Cable A and Cable B, Alarm Scatter Cable A and Cable B, Event Count Cable A and Cable B and Event Scatter Cable A and Cable B.

#### 4.4.2.1 Alarm Counts Cable A or B

Selecting the "Alarm Counts Cable A or B" tab will open the Alarm Counts screen as shown in Figure 4.47. This screen will list all reported alarms and are displayed with a red line on the bottom of the screen in the cell they occurred. It will also list the total amount of alarms from any cell. The bottom of the screen shows the cell number while the left side of the screen shows the number of alarms. Moving the mouse pointer over an alarm count will display the information as an X - Y coordinate in the lower right corner of the screen.

#### 4.4.2.2 Alarm Scatter Cable A or B

Selecting the "Alarm Scatter A or B" tab will open the Alarm Scatter screen as shown in Figure 4.48. This screen will list all reported alarms and are displayed as blue dots above the threshold line. The bottom of the screen shows the cell number while the left side of the screen shows amplitude in dB. Moving the mouse pointer over an alarm point will display the location and amplitude of the alarm as an X - Y coordinate in the lower right corner of the screen.



Figure 4.47 – Alarm Counts



Figure 4.48 – Alarm Scatter

#### 4.4.2.3 Event Counts Cable A or B

Selecting the "Event Counts Cable A or B" tab will open the Event Counts screen as shown in Figure 4.49. This screen will list all reported cable events and displayed with a red line on the bottom of the screen in the cell they occurred. It will also list the total amount of events from any cell. The bottom of the screen shows the cell number while the left side of the screen shows the number of events. Moving the mouse pointer over an event count will display the information as an X - Y coordinate in the lower right corner of the screen.



Figure 4.49 – Event Counts

#### 4.4.2.4 Event Scatter Cable A or B

Selecting the "Event Scatter A or B" tab will open the Event Scatter screen as shown in Figure 4.50. This screen will list all reported cable event and displayed as blue dots. The bottom of the screen shows the cell number while the left side of the screen shows amplitude in dB. Moving the mouse pointer over an event point will display the location and amplitude of the event as an X - Y coordinate in the lower right corner of the screen.



*Figure* 4.50 – *Event Scatter* 

This screen also provides the capability to open, save and print the alarm history file from the "File" menu (the file is a \*.txt format so it can be imported into Excel<sup>TM</sup> for review and reports once saved), access to the Direct Connect, Controller, Diagnostics and Supported Devices tabs as well as returning to the IST by selecting the "Return to IST" menu. Selecting any of the other menus will terminate the UIST II session.

## 4.5 Software Setup and Testing

This manual has covered all the parameter settings required for system operation. The next two sections will cover the software setup steps and testing.

The system should be installed per the MicroPoint<sup>™</sup> II Installation and Operation manual. All communications and power wiring should be correctly connected and the proper address for the PM II set.

#### 4.5.1 Software Setup

The following procedure is a step by step process to setup the PM II processor. Start by connecting to the PM II as described in Section 3.1.1 or 3.1.2.

- 1. Select "Restore Factory Defaults" from the Sensor Settings tab (Section 4.1.2.6).
- 2. Set the "Sensor ID Tag" from the Sensor Settings tab (Section 4.1.2.1).
- 3. Set the "Sensor Date/Time" from the Sensor Settings tab (Section 4.1.2.3).
- 4. Set the cable to Enabled or Disabled from the Sensor Settings tab (Section 4.1.2.4).
- 5. Check the "Clutter" and "Target" values (Sections 4.2.2 and 4.2.3).
- 6. Adjust the "Analog Channel Gain" (if needed based on Clutter level) from the Configuration Parameters tab (Section 4.2.1.1).
- 7. Calibrated the cable(s) (Section 4.2.4).
- 8. Set the "Threshold Factor" to -20 dB from the Configuration Parameters tab (Section 4.2.1.3).
- 9. Set the "Detection Level" to 2 (Section 4.2.7).
- 10. Using the Cut Simulator tool, strike the center of each fence panel once for all cable associated to the PM II being tested.
- 11. Retrieve the Alarm History File and display with the Event Scatter for Cable A and then Cable B (Section 4.4).
- 12. Find the average dB level for all retrieved cut simulations.
- 13. Return to the UIST II Configuration Parameters screen and adjust the Threshold Factor to be 3 dB below the average level found in step 11.
- 14. Retrieve Alarm History File and display with the Event Scatter to verify that adjustment is correct.
- 15. Check/Set External Inputs at the PM II (if used) (Section 4.3)

#### 4.5.2 Testing

After steps 1 through 15 have been completed for each PM II, the system is now ready for functional testing. The functional testing is based on the user's requirements. Typically this would be using the Cut Simulator tool to simulate cutting the fence fabric to generate alarms and having a person climb the fence to generate alarms.

For cut simulation, the number of times to impact the fence is one more than the detection level is set. Example: if the detection level is set to two (2) then the cut test should be done three (3) times to generate the alarm. Keep in mind that the cut simulation needs to be done on the same panel.

When performing a climb test, care should be taken to avoid grabbing or stepping directly on the sensor cable. Usually the posts and the cable are on the protected side of the fence. This means that the climb tests should be performed on the opposite side of the fence from the sensor cable. The climber should weight at least 77 pounds (35 kilograms).

The climber should grasp the fabric with both hands at shoulder height and begin climbing with one foot and proceed in an aggressive and continuous motion, simultaneously altering hand above hand and foot above foot to the maximum allowable height on the fence. If there is Razor Wire on the top of the fence, the climber should stop short of this wire to avoid personal injury. In the absence of Razor Wire the climber should climb to the point where the top of the fence is at waist height. After reaching the maximum height the climber should immediately proceed to climb down to the ground in a continuous motion. The time to complete the climb up and down should not exceed 0.8 times the height of the fence in feet (2.6 times the height of the fence in meters). This means that for a typical 12 foot prison fence the simulated climb should not exceed 9.6 seconds while for a typical 6 foot industrial fence the simulated climb should not exceed 4.8 seconds.

Make any adjustments to the system parameters such as threshold factor, detection window, detection level and incremental threshold that may be required from the testing results retest if necessary.

# MICROTRACK II

## 5.0 MicroTrack<sup>TM</sup> II Installation Service Tool

To open the MicroTrack II Installation Service Tool, connect to the sensor as outlined in Section 3.1. Click on the INTREPID<sup>TM</sup> MicroTrack II icon on the splash screen as shown in Figure 5.1. If nothing is clicked the Installation Service Tool will open automatically.



Figure 5.1 – MicroTrack II Icon

## 5.1 Sensor Parameters

Once the INTREPID MicroTrack II icon has been selected, the Installation Service Tool "Sensor Parameters" tab for the MicroTrack II will open as shown in Figure 5.2. This tab will display the MicroTrack II Sensor Settings.



Figure 5.2 – Sensor Parameters

#### 5.1.1 Sensor ID Tag

Selecting the "Sensor ID Tag" edit button will open a "Cancel" and "Accept" button as shown in Figure 5.3. This blank line is used to enter a unique name for the sensor. Accept will save the change while Cancel will end the task. Once accepted, the name will be displayed at the bottom of the screen. The Sensor ID Tag supports Unicode.



Figure 5.3 – Sensor ID Tag

#### 5.1.2 Sensor Date/Time

Selecting the "Sensor Date/Time" edit button will open that line to set the correct year, month, day, hours, minutes and seconds for the sensor. Select any one of the fields and type in the correct information or select the field and use the up/down arrows for changes. A "Cancel" or "Accept" button will be available after a change has been made. Accept will save the change while Cancel will end the task.

#### 5.1.3 Response Timer Value (ms)

Selecting the "Response Timer Value" edit button will open a "Slide Bar", "Cancel" and "Accept" button as shown in Figure 5.4. This line sets the response timer value in milliseconds for the sensor. The time adjustment is done by the slide bar (or the directional arrows) and has a range from 0 to 40 ms with a default setting of 10ms. This adjustment is typically used when doing SDK development which may require different poll response turn around delay times. A "Cancel" or "Accept" button will be available after a change has been made. Accept will save the change while Cancel will end the task.



Figure 5.4 – Response Timer Value

#### 5.1.4 Cable Pair A Status – Cable Pair B Status

Selecting the "Cable Pair A Status" or "Cable Pair B Status" edit button will open an "Enabled" (will detect) or "Disabled" (will not detect) button as shown in Figure 5.5. Select the required operation. If a cable has been set to "Disabled" the alarm and fault LED on the screen for that cable will be gray (inactive) and no alarms will be generated.



Figure 5.5 – Cable Pair Status; Enabled or Disabled

#### 5.1.5 Reboot Sensor

Selecting the "Reboot Sensor" reboot button will send a software command to the MTP II processor to initiate a reboot of the sensor in the same manner as if power was removed and restored.

#### 5.1.6 Clear Site Information

Selecting the "Clear Site Information" clear button will erase all information that has been set in the processor except for the address.

#### 5.1.7 Restore Factory Defaults

Selecting the "Restore Factory Defaults" restore button will erase all information that has been set in the processor and return them to the factory default settings including the address for the address. This function should be done on a new installation to ensure that no erroneous data resides in the MTP II.

#### 5.1.8 Address

Selecting the "Address" edit button will open a "Slide Bar", "Cancel" and "Accept" button as shown in Figure 5.6. Using the slide bar or directional arrows, set the required address of the MTP II for this installation. The address range is from 0 to 239. Accept will save the change while Cancel will end the task.

	MicroTrack II Sensor Settings
Sensor ID Tag	Maricopa Test Site
Sensor Date/Time	2011-06-29 11:01:01
Response Timer Value [ms]	10
Cable Pair A Status	Enable
Cable Pair B Status	Disable
Reboat Sensor	Reboot
Clear Site Information	
Restore Factory Defaults	
Address	
Sweep Channel Pair	0
Electronic Seriel Number	
Alarm Poll Function Type	
Hardware Version	
	644/6237-A01 REV A
Boot Build Date [^^^Y -MM-DD]	
Boot Build Time [hhmm:ss]	
	64446607-A01 REV 0
Application Build Date [^^^/ MM-DD]	
Application Build Time [hhmm:ss]	13(11:50

Figure 5.6 – MTP II Address

#### 5.1.9 Sweep Channel Pair

Selecting the "Sweep Channel Pair" edit button will open a "Slide Bar", "Cancel" and "Accept" button as shown in Figure 5.7. Setting the value to 1 will change the frequency sweep from A and B to C and D. This adjustment should not be made unless authorized by Southwest Microwave, Inc factory service technicians. Accept will save the change while Cancel will end the task.



Figure 5.7 – Sweep Channel Pair

#### 5.1.10 Sensor Information

Other sensor information that can be viewed for reference in the MicroTrack II Sensor Settings screen is:

- Electronic Serial Number (*the MAC address for Southwest Microwave use only*)
- > Alarm Poll Function Type (*type of device being polled*)
- ➢ Hardware Version (hardware version of the MTP II − part and revision number)
- ➢ Boot Build Date (*the date the boot was complied* − *YYYY-MM-DD*)
- Boot Build Time (the time the boot was complied hh-mm-ss)
- > Application Version (the version of software operating in the MTP II part and revision number)
- > Application Build Date (the date the application software was compiled YYYY-MM-DD)
- > Application Build Time (*the time the application software was compiled hh-mm-ss*)

### 5.2 Cable Pair A and Cable Pair B

Selecting either Cable Pair A or Cable Pair B tab will open the configuration tabs as shown in Figure 5.8. The tabs for viewing and configuring the cables are: Parameters, Quadrature Clutter Location, Quadrature Target, Target Location, Incremental Threshold and Incremental Enable/Disable. *Note: Each cable is set up independently of the other cable so both cables (if used) need to be configured. The screens associated with these tabs will only be active if the cable has been set to "Enable" as discussed in Section 5.1.4. If a cable is set as "Disabled", the screens in these tabs will be "grayed" out (inactive).* 

History English (United States)    Advanced I  Advanced I	ayın navar			
er Alarm A Fault A Narm B Fault B				
Parameters Cable Pair A Cable Pair B				
neters Quadrature Clutter   Clutter Location	Duadrature Target   Target Location   In	cremental The	eshold   Incrementel Enable/Disable	
	Sent	sor Paramet	ers - Cable Pair A	
	Clutter Threshold Factor	12 dB Ed	in	
	Target Input Altenuation	3 dB Ed	in	
	Security Level	0 E	in l	
	Alarm Threshold Factor	-12 dB E	in .	
	TROVISION/NEWSROOM/ON/DAM	15 sec Ed		
	Alarm Mask Window	5 E	-	
	Alarm Hold Time	3 sec Ed	_	
	Pital The	S SEC EC		

Figure 5.8 - Cable Pair Configuration Tabs

#### 5.2.1 Parameters

Selecting the "Parameters" tab will open the information as shown in Figure 5.8. This tab will be used to set the:

- Clutter Threshold Factor (sets the threshold factor for cable fault alarms)
- > Target Input Attenuation (*sets target input to correct value*)
- Security Level (*sets unit for low or high security applications*)
- Alarm Threshold Factor (*cable sensitivity setting*)
- > Alarm Mask Time (sets time duration before another alarm can be declared in the same cell)
- Alarm Mask Window (sets number of cells to be masked out after an alarm has been reported)
- > Alarm Hold Time (sets time duration to hold active alarm before resetting)

#### 5.2.1.1 Clutter Threshold Factor

Selecting the "Clutter Threshold Factor" edit button will open a "Slide Bar", "Cancel", "Default" and "Accept" button as shown in Figure 5.9. This setting is used to change the value required to declare a Cable Fault Alarm. The default value is 12dB. The minimum value is 0dB and the maximum value is 30dB. Using the slide bar or directional arrows, adjust as needed to meet site requirements. To view the setting select the "Clutter Location" tab as shown in Figure 5.17. The blue line represents the clutter value while the red lines represent the cable fault thresholds. Accept will save the change, Cancel will end the task while Default will set the parameter back to the default setting.

Targer Alem A. Fach A. Alem B. Fach B every Pareneters Coble Park Coble Park Coston Dusdreture Targer   Targer Location   Incremental Threshold   Incremental Exable_Disable Pareneters Dusdreture Couter   Cuter Location   Dusdreture Targer   Targer Location   Incremental Threshold   Incremental Exable_Disable Cuter: Threshold Factor   22 df     Cater Location   Accept Targer Location   Cuter Location   Accept Targer Location   Cuter Location   Accept Targer Location   Science   22 df     Cater Location   Accept Targer Location   Science   22 df     Cater   Cuter   Accept Accept   Science   22 df     Accept Accept   Science   22 df	Nam History Engli	sh (United States)	Advanced L	ogin About					
Premeters Ousdedure Outer Conter Location Ousdedure Terget Target Location Incremental Threshold Incremental Exable/Disable  Sensor Parameters - Cable Pair A  Clarter Threshold Facur 12 dB  Clarter Threshold Facur 12 dB  Alem Mask Window 5	amper AlarmA S	Fault A Alarm B	FaultB						
Sensor Parameters       Cable Pair A         Clutter Threshold Factor       12       d0         Sensor Parameters       Cable Pair A         Clutter Threshold Factor       12       d0         Sensor Parameters       2       d0         Alarm Threshold Factor       12       d0         Alarm Mesh Window       5       ec	• •	• •							
Parameters Quadrature Clutter Location Quadrature Terget   Target Location   Incremental Threshold   Incremental Enable/Dirable   Seasor Parameters - Cable Pair A Clutter Threshold Factor 12 dB 1 2 Concel Defoul Accept Terget Input Attinuation 3 dB Security Level 0 Alarm Threshold Factor 12 dB Alarm Mask Window 5	ensor Parameters	Cable Pair A	Cable Pair B						
Clutter Threshold Factor 12 dB Cencel Defoult Accept Terget Input Attenuation 3 dB Security Level 0 Altern Threshold Factor 12 dB Altern Mask Time 15 sec Altern Mask Window 5				Jusdrature Target Target Loc	ation   Incremental T	hreshold   Incremen	tel Eneble/Diseb	le	
Clutter Threshold Factor 12 dB Clencel Defoult Accept Target Input Attenuation 3 dB Security Lawel 0 Altern Threshold Factor -12 dB Altern Mask Time 15 sec Altern Mask Window 5									
Clutter Threshold Factor 12 dB 1 1 Cencul Accept Target lique Attenuation 3 dB Security Level 0 Altern Threshold Factor 12 dB Altern Mask Window 5									
Clutter Threshold Factor 12 dB 1 Clearout Accept Target Input Attenuation 3 dB Security Level 0 Altern Threshold Factor -12 dB Altern Mask Time 15 sec Altern Mask Window 5									
Clutter Threshold Factor 12 dB 1 Cencul Custour Accept Target input Attenuation 3 dB Security Level 0 Altern Threshold Factor 12 dB Adem Mask Window 5									
Clutter Threshold Factor 12 dB									
Clutter Threshold Factor 12 dB  Current Defoul Accept Target ligux Attenuation 3 dB Security Level 0 Attern Threshold Factor 42 dB Attern Threshold Factor 42 dB Attern Mask Window 5									
Clutter Threshold Factor 12 dB 1 Cencul Custour Accept Target input Attenuation 3 dB Security Level 0 Altern Threshold Factor 12 dB Adem Mask Window 5				-					
Target Input Attenuation 3 dB Security Level 0 Altern Threshold Factor 12 dB Altern Mask Window 5									
Becavity Level 0 Alarm Threabidi Factor 12 (85 Alarm Mask Window 5							Default	Accept.	
Alarm Threshold Factor 12 dB Alarm Mask Time 15 sec Alarm Mask Window 5				Target Input Attenue					
Adam Masik Time 15 sec Adam Masik Window 5				and the second	and a second				
Alarm Mask Window 5				10/03/07/07/07/07/07/07/06					
				Alarm Mask T	ime 15 sec				
Alarm Hold Time 3 sec				Alarm Mask Win	śow 5				
				Alarm Hold T	ime 3 sec				

Figure 5.9 - Clutter Threshold Factor

#### 5.2.1.2 Target Input Attenuation

Selecting the "Target Input Attenuation" edit button will open a "Slide Bar", "Cancel", "Default" and "Accept" button as shown in Figure 5.10. This setting is used to set the input attenuation value to obtain the nominal operating level of +/- 256 to +/- 1024 counts after the gain has been set. The default value is 3dB. The minimum value is 0dB and the maximum value is 16dB. Using the slide bar or directional arrows, adjust to get as close as possible to +/- 512 count. To view setting select the "Quadrature Target" tab as shown in Figure 5.18. Accept will save the change, Cancel will end the task while Default will set the parameter back to the default setting.

MicroTrack II - Installation Service Tool	
Alarm History English (United States) 🔸 Advanced Login About	
Tamper Alarm A Fault A Alarm B Fault B	
• • • • •	
Sensor Parameters Coble Pair A   Cable Pair B	
Parameters Quedrature Clutter Couter Location Quedrature Target Target Location Incremental Threshold Incremental Enable/Disable	
Sensor Parameters - Cable Pair A	
Clutter Threshold Factor 12 dB	
Target Input Attenuation 3 dB  Cancel Default Accept	
Security Level 0	
Alarm Threshold Factor 12 dB	
Alam Mask Time 15 sec	
Alarm Mask Window 5	
Alerm Hold Time 3 sec	
Coble Par A - Not Calibrated Coble Par II - Evoluted Address : 0 Sensor ID Tag : Markopa Test Ste	

Figure 5.10 - Target Input Attenuation

#### 5.2.1.3 Security Level

Selecting the "Security Level" edit button will open a "Slide Bar", "Cancel", "Default" and "Accept" button as shown in Figure 5.11. This setting is used to change from a high to low security level. The default value is 0 (high). The minimum value is 0 and the maximum value is 1 (low). Using the slide bar or directional arrows, adjust as needed to meet site requirements. Accept will save the change, Cancel will end the task while Default will set the parameter back to the default setting.

Typically a high security site requires detection of crawling, walking, running and running/jumping intruders while a low security site only requires detection of a walking and running intruder.

Name Kistery [VoddA Ot2A44 2044] Adama & Adama & Fault A Adama	
Coble Por A [ Coble Por B ]      Permeters   Ouadrosure Clutter   Clutter Lacotion   Ouadrosure Target   Terget Lacotion   Incrementel Threshold   Incrementel Enable/Clisable        Sensor Parameters - Cable Pair A      Clutter Threshold Factor 12 dB	
Peremeters   Oundrature Clutter   Clutter Lacation   Oundrature Target   Target Lacation   Incremental Threshold   Incremental Enable(Disable    Sensor Parameters - Cable Pair A  Clutter Threshold Factor 12 dB	
Sensor Parameters - Cable Pair A Clutter Threshold Factor 12 dB	
Cluter Threshold Factor 12 dB	
Cluter Threshold Factor 12 dB	
Cluter Threshold Factor 12 dB	
Cluter Threshold Factor 12 dB	
Cluter Threshold Factor 12 dB	
Cluter Threshold Factor 12 dB	
Clutter Threshold Factor 12 dB	
Target input Attenues on 3 dB	
Provide the second	
Security Level 0 Cencel Detault Accept	
Alam Tirreshold Factor -12 dB Alam Mask Time 15 sec	
Alam Mask Window 5	
Alarm Hold Time 3 sec	

Figure 5.11 - Security Level

#### 5.2.1.4 Alarm Threshold Factor

Selecting the "Alarm Threshold Factor" edit button will open a "Slide Bar", "Cancel", "Default" and "Accept" button as shown in Figure 5.12. This setting is used to change the threshold (sensitivity) of the cable being configured. The default value is -12dB. The minimum value is 0dB and the maximum value is -40dB. Using the slide bar or directional arrows, adjust as needed to meet site requirements. To view the setting, select the "Target Location" tab as shown in Figure 5.19. Cancel will end the task while Default will set the parameter back to the default setting.

After the cable has been calibrated, perform site testing requirements such as walk tests, run tests, crawl tests, etc. and increase or decrease the threshold factor to meet the requirements of the site.

			ed States)	Advanced Login	About											
amper	Alarm A	FaultA	Alarm B	Fault B												
•	•	•														
				Cable Pair B												
Paramet	Ins OL	edrature	Clutter 0	Jutter Location   Quad	rature Target   Target Location	Incr	mento	Threshol	id Increm	nental Enc	ble/Disabl	le				
					1											
					S	enso	Para	neters -	Cable P	air A			J.			
					Clutter Threshold Factor	12	dB						1			
					Target Input Attenuation	3	dB									
					Security Level	(										
					Alerm Threshold Factor	-12	dB			Cancel	Default	Accept				
					Alarm Mask Time	15	sec									
					Alarm Mask Window	Ę										
					Alarm Hold Time	3	sec									

Figure 5.12 – Alarm Threshold Factor

#### 5.2.1.5 Alarm Mask Time

Selecting the "Alarm Mask Time" edit button will open a "Slide Bar", "Cancel", "Default" and "Accept" button as shown in Figure 5.13. This setting is used to change the time duration that prohibits the reporting of another alarm in that location for a set time. The default value is 15 seconds. The minimum value is 0 seconds and the maximum value is 60 seconds. Using the slide bar or directional arrows, adjust as needed to meet site requirements. Accept will save the change, Cancel will end the task while Default will set the parameter back to the default setting.

MicroTrack II - Installation Service Tool		
Alarm History English (United States) 🔹 Advanced Login	About	
Tamper AlarmA FaultA AlarmB FaultB		
Sensor Parameters Cable Pair A Cable Pair B		
Parameters Quadrature Clutter   Clutter Location   Quadra	eture Target Target Location   Incremental Threshold   Incremental Enable/Disable	
	Sensor Parameters - Cable Pair A	
	Cluter Threshold Factor 12 dB	
	Target Input Attenuation 3 dB	
	Security Level 0	
	Alarm Threshold Factor -12 dB	
	Alem Mask Time 15 sec   Cancel Default Accept	
	Alarm Mask Window 5	
	Alam Hold Time 3 sec	
Cable Par A - Not Calibrated Cable Par B - Doa	obied Address L0 Sensor ID Tag I Marcopa Test Ste	

Figure 5.13 – Alarm Mask Time

#### 5.2.1.6 Alarm Mask Window

Selecting the "Alarm Mask Window" edit button will open a "Slide Bar", "Cancel", "Default" and "Accept" button as shown in Figure 5.14. This setting is used to change the number of cells that will be masked after an alarm has been reported. The default value is 5 cells. The minimum value is 0 cells and the maximum value is 48 cells. Using the slide bar or directional arrows, adjust as needed to meet site requirements. Accept will save the change, Cancel will end the task while Default will set the parameter back to the default setting.

The "Alarm Mask Window" is typically used in conjunction with the "Alarm Mask Time".

*Example: if the Alarm Mask Window and the Alarm Mask Time is set at default settings and an alarm is reported at cell 50, another alarm would not be reported in cells 45 to 55 for 15 seconds. The Alarm Mask Window is at default +/- 5 cells and the Alarm Mask Window is at default 15 seconds.* 

MicroTr		and the second second										
	nory Eng				dvanced Log	n Abi	out					
amper	Alarm A	FaultA	Alarm B	Fault B								
-	-	-	-	-				_	_			_
	arameter							1.		and the second		
oromes	ers   Qua	dreture (	Clutter   0	Jutter Lo	cation   Out	adrature	Target   Target Locatio	in   Incre	ment	I Threshold   Incremental Enable/Disable		
						ſ		Sensor	Pare	meters - Cable Pair A		
							Clutter Threshold Facto	12	dB			
							Target Input Attenuation	3	dB			
							Security Leve	0				
							Alarm Threshold Facto	-12	dB			
							Alarm Mask Time	15	980			
							Alarm Mask Window	5	]	Cancel Detault Acc	ept	
							Alarm Hold Time	3	580			
								-				

Figure 5.14 – Alarm Mask Window

#### 5.2.1.7 Alarm Hold Time

Selecting the "Alarm Hold Time" edit button will open a "Slide Bar", "Cancel", "Default" and "Accept" button as shown in Figure 5.15. This setting is used to change the time duration that an alarm is held before resetting. The default value is 3 seconds. The minimum value is 0 seconds and the maximum value is 60 seconds. Using the slide bar or directional arrows, adjust as needed to meet site requirements. Accept will save the change, Cancel will end the task while Default will set the parameter back to the default setting.

Jarm History English (United States) • Advanced Login Abo		
amper Alarm A Fault A Alarm B Fault B		
• • • • •		
ensor Parameters Cable Pair A Cable Pair B		
arameters Quadrature Clutter Clutter Location Quadrature	arget   Target Location   Incremental Threshold   Incremental Enable/Disable	
	Sensor Parameters - Cable Pair A	
c	utter Threshold Fector 12 dB	
	arget Input Attenuation 3 dB	
	Securty Level 0	
	arm Threshold Factor -12 dB	
	Alarm Mask Time 15 sec	
	Alam Mask Window 5	
	Alare Hold Time 3 sec ( Cancel Default Accept	

*Figure 5.15 – Alarm Hold Time* 

#### 5.2.2 Quadrature Clutter

Selecting the "Quadrature Clutter" tab will open the screen as shown in Figure 5.16. This screen will be used to view the gain of the cable set being configured. Once a cable set has been "Enabled" the quadrature clutter will increase from 0 counts to +/- 88 counts and set the "Channel Gain" which can be viewed in the upper right corner of the screen. The gain will range from 0 to 255. The bottom of the screen shows the 64 frequency bins.



Figure 5.16 – Quadrature Clutter

#### 5.2.3 Clutter Location

Selecting the "Clutter Location" tab will open the screen as shown in Figure 5.17. This screen is used to set the clutter threshold for reporting a Cable Fault Alarm. The blue line represents the clutter value while the red lines represent the cable fault thresholds. If the blue line crosses either of the red lines a Cable Fault Alarm will be reported. The threshold can be changed as discussed in section 5.2.1.1, Clutter Threshold Factor.



Figure 5.17 – Clutter Location

#### 5.2.4 Quadrature Target

Selecting the "Quadrature Target" tab will open the screen as shown in Figure 5.18. This screen is used to set and view the Target Input Attenuation. An acceptable range for nominal operation is +/-256 to +/-1024 counts with an average range to obtain of +/-512 counts. The "Target Input Attenuation" adjustment, which is found in Section 5.2.1.2, will either double this signal strength if you decrease it's value by 1, or it will cut the signal strength in half if you increase it's value by 1. Using the slide bar or directional arrows, adjust as needed to meet +/-512 counts range.

Note that this is an attenuation value. Increasing the attenuation will decrease the signal strength, and vise-versa. Since the signal can be doubled or cut it in half, it is not always possible to hit  $\pm$  512, so select the closest setting that meets the range.

The counts are shown on the left side of the screen while the frequency bins are displayed at the bottom of the screen. A magnifying glass is also available at the bottom left of the screen to zoom in or out by using the slide bar.



Figure 5.18 – Quadrature Target

#### 5.2.5 Target Location

Selecting the "Target Location" tab will open the screen as shown in Figure 5.19. This screen is used for calibrating the cable and viewing activity on the cable. The "red" line displayed on the screen is a default flat line calibration that provides the system a nominal calibration level if calibration has not been performed. The blue line is the ambient noise on the system. To start the calibration process, select the "Start Calibration" button then the "Clear Calibration" button. Walk between the cable pair from the MTP II processor to the cable end where the MTT or MTI are installed and then back to the MTP II processor. Figure 5.20 shows the "Cable Pair A" being calibrated.



Figure 5.19 – Target Location



*Figure* 5.20 – *Calibration Walk* 

Once the calibration walk has been completed select the "Save Calibration" button to save the calibration to the memory of the MTP II processor. Figure 5.21 show a completely calibrated cable pair. After the cable pair has been calibration, the system will now be able to report alarms.



*Figure 5.21 – Calibrated Cable* 

To adjust the threshold (sensitivity) of the entire cable pair, open the "Alarm Threshold Factor" as discussed in Section 5.2.1.4. Increase or decrease the value using the slide bar or directional arrows. This adjustment should be done after site detection requirement testing has been done.

#### 5.2.6 Incremental Threshold

•

Selecting the "Incremental Threshold" tab will open the screen as shown in Figure 5.22. This screen is used for selecting any section of a cable pair and increasing or decreasing the threshold (sensitivity) in the cell(s) selected. Select the "Edit" button to open the editor as shown in Figure 5.23.



Figure 5.22 – Incremental Threshold



Figure 5.23 – Incremental Threshold Editor

Select the bottom red arrow and position it at the beginning of the cell(s) to be edited. Select the top red arrow and position it at the end of the cell(s) to be edited as shown in Figure 5.24. As the arrow is moved across the screen it will display the cell number associated with its location. In the Figure 5.24 example the cells from 40 to 50 are to be changed. The default value is 0dB. In Figure 5.24 the threshold is being changed 6dB by using the "Increase" button (increases the Threshold in these cells) and is shown with the red line. The adjustments are made in 1 dB steps. The coordinates at the bottom of the screen show the mouse to be at cell 45 with a 6dB change.



Figure 5.24 – Incremental Threshold Edits





Once the threshold has been changed using the "Increase" or "Decrease" buttons to the required level, select the "Accept" button to save the change as shown in Figure 5.25. The change can be stopped by selecting the "Cancel" button or set back to the default setting by selecting the "Default" button. This threshold change can also be seen in the "Target Location" tab.

#### 5.2.7 Incremental Enable/Disable

Selecting the "Incremental Enable/Disable" tab will open the screen as shown in Figure 5.26. This screen is used for selecting any section of a cable pair and making it "Active (Enabled)" or "Inactive (Disabled)" in the cell(s) selected. *This must be done for the start and end of each cable pair*. Select the "Edit" button to open the editor as shown in Figure 5.27.

rn Track II - Installation Service Tool	
n History English (Under States) - Advanced Legin Alexat	
er AsmA FaulA AsmB FaulB	
••••	
or Persmeters Cable Peir A Cable Pair B	
meters   Guedrature Clutter   Clutter Location   Guedrature Target   Target Location   Incremental Threshold   Incremental Enable(Clusteble)	
Incremental Enable/Disable Editor - Cable Pair A	
P #(4)	
ά š 10 15 20 25 30 35 40 45 50 55 60 65 70 75 60 85 50 95 10 105 11	0 115
Distance [cells]	
-1	

Figure 5.26 – Incremental Enable/Disable



Figure 5.27 – Incremental Enable/Disable Editor

Select the bottom red arrow and position it at the beginning of the cell(s) to be edited. Select the top red arrow and position it at the end of the cell(s) to be edited as shown in Figure 5.28. As the arrow is moved across the screen it will display the cell number associated with its location. In the Figure 5.28 example the cells from 100 to 104 are being "Disabled" as cell 100 is the last active detection cell. Cells 9 to 13 have also been disabled as detection is to begin in Cell 14.

				vice Tee																				
	r English					d Login	About																	
rger Ala	mA F	Alles	Alarm E	B Fault	8																			
	•	•																						
sor Paran																								
ameters	Ouedr	eture C	Jutter	Clutter I	ocation	Ouedr	eture Te	rget   Te				tal Thresh				Diseble								
									ł	screment	tal Enab	ile/Disable	e Editor -	Cable F	nir A									
																						104		
TP I (A)				_																		104		
TP I (A)	<u> </u>	_		_																	-	104		_
ΓΡ Ι (A)]		_		_																	100	104		
TP I (A)			10	15	20	ż	30	35	4Ù	45	50	55	60	65	70	75	éò	85	ýġ	95	-	104	110	11
			10	15	20	ż	30	35	ŵ	45		55 Distance (r		65	70	75	εò	85	ýġ	95	100		110	11
			10	15	20	25	30	35	ŵ	45				65	70	75	êÓ	85	ýġ	95	100		110	11
		-	10	15	20	ġ	30	35	ė)	45				65	70	75	BÒ	85	90	95	100		110	11
			10	15	źÓ	13	зŏ	35	ė)	45				65	70	75	εò	85	sò	95	100		110	11
			10	15	20	ż	30	ŝ	ŵ	45				65	70	75	80	85	şò	95	100		110	11
			10	15	20	ż	30	35	ėj	45				65	70	75	ġġ	85	ġġ	95	100		110	11
			10	15	20	ż	Ĵ	35	ė	45				65	70	75	ėò	85	ýġ	95	100		110	11
			10	15	20	ż	Ĵ	35	άĵ	45				65	żů	75	έō	85	ŝŌ	95	100		110	n
			10	15	20	ż	Ĵ	ż	ėj	45				65	70	75	ΰ	85	ŝŌ	95	100		110	11
TPI(A)			ŤŌ	15	20	ż	Ĵ	35	éù	45				65	70	75	έò	85	ġġ	95	100		110	11
			10	15	20	15	Ĵ	ż	άĵ	45				65	70	75	ŵ	85	90	95	100		110	11
						15	30	żś	ė).	45				65	70	75	ė	85	ŵ	95	100		110	11

Figure 5.28 – Incremental Enable/Disable Edit



*Figure 5.29 – Incremental Enable/Disable Change* 

Once the cell locations have been set, select the "Enable" or "Disable" but to make the change as shown in Figure 5.29. This start and end setting can also be seen in the "Target Location" tab as shown in Figure 5.30.



Figure 5.30 – Target Location with Starting/Ending Cell Disabled

#### 5.2.8 Target Location Alarm

Figure 5.31shows the Target Location screen with a single alarm. Moving the mouse pointer over the alarm peak will show the location and amplitude at the bottom of the screen. In this example the alarm is in cell 25 with amplitude of 74dB.



Figure 5.31 – Target Location with Single Alarm

## 5.3 Alarm History

Selecting the "Alarm History" menu will open two (2) options: Erase Alarm History and Retrieve from Device as shown in Figure 5.32. It can be opened from any tab.



Figure 5.32 – Erase or Retrieve Alarm History

#### 5.3.1 Erase Alarm History

Selecting the "Erase Alarm History" menu will erase all alarm activity stored in the MTP II processor. A dialog box will open after it has been selected stating "Are you sure you want to erase the Alarm History" with a "Yes" and "No" button. To erase: select "Yes" and to cancel select "No".

On a new installation this function should be done before testing the system to set the threshold and/or incremental threshold for proper detection requirements. This way only the data from the current testing is retained in the processor.

On an existing installation this function should be done after the data from the processor has been retrieved, evaluated and any adjustments made from the relevant information.

#### 5.3.2 Retrieve from Device

Selecting the "Retrieve from Device" menu will retrieve all alarm activity stored in the MTP II processor. The alarm buffer in the MTP II processor will store up to 1024 records. When selected a status bar at the bottom of the screen will show the retrieval process as shown in Figure 5.33. When the download is complete the status bar will disappear.



Figure 5.33 – Alarm History Retrieve

The alarm history report as shown in Figure 5.33 will display a header with document number, copyright information, report retrieval time, node address, tag name, mac address, software version, CPLD version, Cable A and Cable B status, array types, array start and end (threshold value in that cell) and the alarm information.

The alarm history log format will have an index number (last entry is always on top), entry type (alarm, masked alarm, fault, tamper, notice and service), date, time and comment. For cable pair alarms it will also list the cable pair (A or B), cell number and peak signal in that cell, threshold in that cell, calibration in that cell and ASV value. A fault will also list the cable pair. A Masked Alarm (MALARM) is an event that would have been declared an alarm but occurred during the Masking Time or Masking Window parameter setting.

#57A46510-A01 # Copyright (C) 2011, Southwest Microwave, Inc. # # All rights reserved, proprietary and confidential material. # Unauthorized reproduction, modification and distribution is not permitted. **# MTP II ALARM HISTORY** # Report Retrieved on 2011-06-29 at 11:41:54 # MTP II NODE ADDRESSS = 0# MTP II TAG NAME = Maricopa Test Site # MTP II MAC ADDRESSS = aa:05:18:37:a3:13 # MTP II BOOT VERSION = 64A46237-A01 REV A # MTP II APPS VERSION = 64A46607-A01 REV 0 # MTP II FPGA VERSION = 20 # MTP II CABLE A ENABLED **# MTP II CABLE A CALIBRATED** # MTP II CABLE B DISABLED **# MTP II CABLE B NOT CALIBRATED** # Date=yyyy-mm-dd, Time=hh:mm:ss (24 hr). Peak, Threshold, and Calibration in dB 

# Array types: 1 = cable A alarm threshold array

# 2 = cable A incremental threshold array

- # 3 = cable A target calibration array
- 4-32 = reserved for future #
- # 33 = cable B alarm threshold array
- # 34 = cable B incremental threshold array
- # 35 = cable B target calibration array
- # 36-64 = reserved for future

Array 1 start

93,93,93,93,93,93,93,93,93,93,93,93,93,61,62,63,63,63,61,61,59,58,60,60, 61,65,67,67,67,68,67,66,66,65,65,67,67,66,65,63,64,66,68,68,69,67,68,68, 65,66,66,68,67,68,68,68,68,67,67,67,67,68,68,68,67,67,67,67,67,68,67,66, 67,65,61,56,56,56,59,60,61,60,60,58,59,60,60,61,60,56,58,55,55,56,57,59, Array 1 end Array 33 start Array 33 end # Alarm History Log Format: # INDEX, ALARM, DATE, TIME, CABLE, SC, PEAK, THRESH, CALIB, ASV, COMMENT # INDEX, FAULT, DATE, TIME, CABLE, , , , , , COMMENT , COMMENT # INDEX, TAMPER, DATE, TIME, , , , , , COMMENT # INDEX, NOTICE, DATE, TIME, , , , , , COMMENT # INDEX, SERVICE, DATE, TIME, , , # Alarms in process will be logged after alarm history flash buffer is erased 1, MALARM, 2011-06-29, 11:39:54, A, 45, 78, 69, 81, -1, MASKED ALARM 2, ALARM, 2011-06-29, 11:39:40, A, 40, 75, 63, 75, -1, CABLE ALARM 3, MALARM, 2011-06-29, 11:39:26, A, 36, 76, 67, 79, -1, MASKED ALARM 4, MALARM, 2011-06-29, 11:39:26, A, 37, 76, 67, 79, -1, MASKED ALARM 5, ALARM, 2011-06-29, 11:39:14, A, 34, 75, 65, 77, -1, CABLE ALARM 6, ALARM, 2011-06-29, 11:38:57, A, 28, 79, 67, 79, 0, CABLE ALARM 7, MALARM, 2011-06-29, 11:38:43, A, 24, 72, 60, 73, -1, MASKED ALARM 8, MALARM, 2011-06-29, 11:38:41, A, 23, 72, 60, 72, -2, MASKED ALARM 9, MALARM, 2011-06-29, 11:38:41, A, 22, 72, 58, 70, -2, MASKED ALARM 10, ALARM, 2011-06-29, 11:38:30, A, 21, 70, 59, 71, -1, CABLE ALARM 11, MALARM, 2011-06-29, 11:38:19, A, 17, 75, 63, 75, 0, MASKED ALARM 12, MALARM, 2011-06-29, 11:38:19, A, 16, 75, 63, 76, 0, MASKED ALARM 13, MALARM, 2011-06-29, 11:38:10, A, 15, 68, 62, 74, 0, MASKED ALARM 14, ALARM, 2011-06-29, 11:38:08, A, 14, 73, 61, 73, 0, CABLE ALARM 15, SERVICE, 2011-06-29, 11:36:37, , , , , , , , , , , UIST II CONNECTED 

Figure 5.34 – Alarm History

The Service Alarm is generated when the UIST II has been connected or disconnected. Notice alarms are generated from actions such as a MTP II reboot, alarm history erased and file system erased.

Two other tabs are available to view the alarm history and are also used to set the appropriate threshold for the system. These tabs are: Alarm Counts Cable A and Cable B and Alarm Scatter Cable A and Cable B.

#### 5.3.3 Alarm Counts Cable A or B

Selecting the "Alarm Counts Cable A or B" tab will open the Alarm Counts screen as shown in Figure 5.35. This screen will list all reported alarms and are displayed with a red line on the bottom of the screen in the cell they occurred. It will also list the total amount of alarms from any cell. The bottom of the screen shows the cell number while the left side of the screen shows the number of alarms. Moving the mouse pointer over an alarm count will display the information as an X - Y coordinate in the lower right corner of the screen.





Figure 5.35 – Alarm Counts

#### 5.3.4 Alarm Scatter Cable A or B

Selecting the "Alarm Scatter A or B" tab will open the Alarm Scatter screen as shown in Figure 5.36. This screen will list all reported alarms and are displayed as blue dots above the threshold line. The bottom of the screen shows the cell number while the left side of the screen shows the amplitude in dB. Moving the mouse pointer over an alarm point will display the location and amplitude of the alarm as an X - Y coordinate in the lower right corner of the screen.

If a cable is "Disabled" and the tabs is selected the screen will show "No Data to be Displayed".



*Figure 5.36 – Alarm Scatter* 

## 5.4 Software Setup and Testing

This manual has covered all the parameter settings required for system operation. The next two sections will cover the software setup steps and testing.

The system should be installed per the MicroTrack<sup>™</sup> II Installation and Operation manual. All communications and power wiring should be correctly connected and the proper address for the MTP II set.

#### 5.4.1 Software Setup

The following procedure is a step by step process to setup the MTP II processor. Start by connecting to the MTP II as described in Section 3.1.1 or 3.1.2.

- 1. Select "Restore Factory Defaults" from the Sensor Settings tab (Section 5.1.7).
- 2. Set the "Sensor ID Tag" from the Sensor Settings tab (Section 5.1.1).
- 3. Set the "Sensor Date/Time" from the Sensor Settings tab (Section 5.1.2).
- 4. Set the cable pair to Enabled or Disabled from the Sensor Settings tab (Section 5.1.4).
- 5. Set the correct "Address" from the Sensor Settings tab (Section 5.1.8).
- 6. Check the "Quadrature Clutter" for gain setting (Section 5.2.2)
- 7. Check and set the "Clutter Location" (Section 5.2.3).
- 8. Check the "Quadrature Target" (Section 5.2.4) and set "Target Input Attenuation" (Section 5.2.1.2).
- 9. Set "Security Level" from the Sensor Parameters tab (Section 5.2.1.3)
- 10. Calibrated the cable pair(s) (Section 5.2.5).
- 11. Set the beginning and ending detection cells (Section 5.2.7).
- 12. Test by walking, running or crawling at 10 foot (3m) intervals along the cable pair length.
- 13. Retrieve the Alarm History File and display with the Alarm Scatter for Cable A and then Cable B (Section 5.3).

- 14. Find the average dB level for all retrieved testing.
- 15. Return to the UIST II Configuration Parameters screen and adjust the Threshold Factor to be 1 dB below the average level found in step 14.
- 16. Retrieve Alarm History File and display with the Alarm Scatter to verify that adjustment is correct.

#### 5.4.2 Testing

After steps 1 through 17 have been completed for each MTP II, the system is now ready for functional testing. The functional testing is based on the user's requirements. Typically this would be walking, running, jumping and crawling intrusion attempts to generate alarms. The testing person should weight at least 77 pounds (35 kilograms).

Make any adjustments to the system parameters that may be required from the testing results such as Alarm Threshold adjustment, Incremental Threshold adjustments, Alarm Masking Time, Alarm Masking Window and Alarm Hold Time and retest if necessary.